A report on indicators of inclusivity in health research- An update



28/01/2025

Authored by: Abin Thomas, Jedidah Mould, Joanne Elliott and Eliza Varga Project Team: Anna Coleman and Arpana Verma



Table of Contents

| Executive summary 3 |
|--|
| Table of abbreviations 5 |
| Introduction |
| Methodology 8 |
| Main indicators for inclusive research 8 |
| 1. Age indicator 8 |
| 2. Disability indicator |
| 3. Gender indicator11 |
| 4. Sexual orientation indicator12 |
| 5. Indicator of sex13 |
| 6. Ethnicity indicator14 |
| 7. Indicator of national identity or nationality15 |
| 8. Language indicator17 |
| 9. Parental leave and caring responsibility18 |
| 10. Indicator of religion or belief19 |
| 11. Marriage and civil partnership indicator20 |
| 12. Geographic location indicator20 |
| 13. Employment/income indicator21 |
| 14. Household indicator25 |
| 15. Education level indicator29 |
| 16. General Health Indicator30 |
| 17. Carer status indicator31 |
| Key considerations for inclusive research |
| Conclusion |
| Acknowledgement |
| References |
| Appendix 1: Additional information on indicators and response categories |

Executive summary

Purpose:



the same data in the same way under these NIHR infrastructures allows comparison and analyses to inform us about population-level effects.

recommendations regarding these indicators, but researchers need to fit them to their own research context and purposes across the BRC, CRF, HDRC and HRC.

Findings:

In the indicator report 2023, we identified 17 socio-demographic and economic indicators and their sub-indicators. In light of the new 2024 NIHR funding requirement for inclusive research, the Inclusive Research (IR) Methods team conducted a new literature search and identified additional sub-indicators for 9 main indicators.

- 1. Recommendations to the NIHR researchers: IROB makes recommendations regarding these indicators. BRC researchers and Principal Investigators (PIs) should contact the IR Methods Team through your designated IR Methods Team lead linked to BRC Clusters as soon as possible when thinking about projects. CRF, HDRC and HRC teams – please email Prof. Arpana Verma at arpana.verma@manchester.ac.uk with any requests.
- 2. For BRC, CRF, and HRC, researchers/PIs are encouraged to speak to Vocal, the lead organisation for Public and Patient Involvement and Engagement (PPIE). Similarly, please contact the PPIE teams for HDRC.
- 3. Within the BRC, some Clusters are running joint (PPIE and IR Methods) first meetings with PIs (where possible) to gain an understanding of support required and timescales.

- 4. Researchers/PIs are encouraged to speak to the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Team for queries about Workforce EDI.
- 5. If in doubt speak to a member of the relevant team (EDI, IR Methods, PPIE) so we can work out who is best suited to help and when.

Recommendations on inclusive research training:

- To support and enhance your knowledge of inclusive research a free eLearning module has been produced for the Manchester BRC/CRF by Prof. Bella Starling and Vocal. <u>The module is open to</u> <u>all</u>. It can be accessed via the University of Manchester's online platform, <u>Lifelong Learning</u> (search for 'Inclusive Research').
- 2. The **Manchester Measuring Inequalities Toolkit** is designed to help public health professionals, policymakers, researchers, and others assess and identify inequalities. It was developed by the Manchester BRC (IR Methods Team) with input from the Public Health Team at Manchester City Council. It is freely available through the University of Manchester's Lifelong Learning Platform.
- 3. **NIHR** advise staff and students to undertake training available on their portal (account required): <u>https://learn.nihr.ac.uk</u>

Recommendations on inclusive research methods:

- 1. Start considering as early as possible how your chosen methods (sample selection, recruitment methods, inclusion/exclusion criteria, geographical coverage etc) may impact on the inclusivity of your research.
- 2. Think about the whole research cycle including but not limited to: the research question and design; sampling frame; sampling strategy; the participants recruited; the research methods; data collection; analysis; and dissemination of findings.
- 3. If you are looking for an inclusivity related literature review to inform research/prepare for a grant application, we sometimes have MPH/MRes students seeking such opportunities. Tutors are encouraged to suggest a suitable methodology (e.g., systematic review) that aligns with MPH/MRes requirements. If you are interested in having a student conduct a review, please fill out the expression of interest form below (click link): Qualtrics Form.

Future steps:

With our commitment to following NIHR guidelines on inclusive research and as "a living document", this report will be updated next year with a new literature search.

Table of abbreviations

| BRC | Biomedical Research Centre |
|--------|---|
| BSL | British Sign Language |
| CRF | Clinical Research Facility |
| EDI | Equality Diversity and Inclusion |
| HISG | Health Inequality Steering Group |
| HRA | Health Research Authority |
| IR | Inclusive Research |
| IROB | Inclusive Research Oversight Board |
| PI | Principal Investigator |
| PPIE | Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement |
| MBRC | Manchester Biomedical Research Centre |
| MCRF | Manchester Clinical Research Facility |
| MHDRC | Manchester Health Determinants Research Collaboration |
| MHRC | Manchester Healthtech Research Centre |
| NHS | National Health Service |
| NIHR | National Institute for Health and Care Research |
| NS-SEC | National Statistics Socio-economic Classification |
| ONS | Office for National Statistics |
| SOC | Standard Occupational Classification |
| UKRI | United Kingdom Research and Innovation |
| WHO | World Health Organisation |

Introduction

Inclusive health research has a crucial role in improving the healthcare and well-being of a population (Bibbins-Domingo et al., 2022; Frankena et al., 2019). Individuals and groups within a population have widely varying demographic features. Historically, the underrepresentation of diverse groups and individuals in clinical and health research has remained a problem (NIHR, 2021; Shah and Kandula, 2020). Due to the disproportionate impacts of Covid-19, socioeconomic disparities and differences in health and well-being have once again been amplified in the general population (Mude et al., 2021).

This report suggests which socio-demographic and economic indicators need to be considered to adequately measure the inclusivity of research studies and ensure compliance with the <u>National Institute</u> for Health and Care Research (NIHR), the <u>Office for National Statistics (ONS)</u>,¹ and the <u>United Kingdom</u> Research and Innovation (UKRI) Equality Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) strategies as well as <u>the Data</u> <u>Protection Act 2018</u> and the <u>Equality Act 2010</u>. The Equality Act recognises 9 protected characteristics: age, disability, gender, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, and sexual orientation. Indicators are measurable ways to comprehend the length and breadth of health inequalities and deprivation in a population (Schlotheuber and Hosseinpoor, 2022). This report offers a preliminary template, suggesting which socio-demographic and economic indicators could be monitored to help ensure health research is as inclusive as possible. Researchers can use the report in terms of their study design (for sampling, analysis purposes – linked to data collected) to think about how they can bring more inclusive methods into what they are going to do throughout the whole research cycle.

This report addresses the topic of inclusivity in health research among the participants across the Biomedical Research Centre (BRC), Clinical Research Facility (CRF), Health Determinants Research Collaboration (HDRC), and HealthTech Research Centre (HRC) in Manchester. The <u>Manchester BRC</u> (MBRC) leads the scientific research to develop life-saving treatments and diagnostics for patients. The <u>Manchester CRF</u> (MCRF) provides opportunities for the diverse population in Manchester to participate in experimental medicine. The geographical area covered by the MBRC — Greater Manchester, Blackpool and Preston — is diverse, and it is important to monitor the inclusivity of medical and health research being undertaken to ensure benefit to the population as a whole. The <u>Manchester HDRC</u> (MHDRC) works to address the research priorities of local communities for developing health policy. The <u>Manchester HRC</u> (MHRC) is hosted by Manchester University NHS Foundation Trust working in partnership with the National Health Service (NHS) and industrial partners to ensure the early adoption of innovative health technologies in relation to Emergency and Acute Care(HRC). The <u>Inclusive Research Oversight Board</u> (IROB) supports and provides oversight to research and activities related to inclusivity in research for the MBRC, MCRF, MHDRC and MHRC.

¹ The latest census in the UK was in 2021 and we use the questions from this survey for the purpose of this report.

Staff, patients, and the public are the key stakeholders in this context. Ensuring inclusivity in the whole research cycle is important because healthcare interventions and treatments are designed to be applicable to the general population. With increasing diversity in the general population, health research needs to routinely monitor those who take part in research activity. This will help researchers to actively respond to the changes in the local population groups and communities in Manchester (Keane et al., 2023). Collecting demographic data from research participants is important as it enables researchers to collect and present more accurate information about the identities of survey participants, highlighting a commitment to inclusion and diversity in the research process (Hughes et al., 2016). Promoting inclusivity throughout the research cycle (from initial ideas to dissemination) is also important. This can be achieved by using an EDI lens throughout the research process including questions in study design, recruitment and enrolment, data collection analysis, and dissemination. Patient and public participation need to be at the heart of all the stages of the research cycle (Gregory et al., 2018; Skovlund et al., 2020).



This report is an evolving piece of work and will contribute to the efforts to widen the participation of under-represented individuals and groups in different forms of health research.



In Autumn 2023, the IROB endorsed the recommendations of the Inclusive Research (IR) Methods team for collecting anonymised unlinked data for monitoring by using the NIHR workforce questions across the workforce, students and research participants. In updated guidance, NIHR made a few changes to the response texts for questions related to 6 indicators (ethnicity, religion, gender, sexual orientation, marriage or civil partnership, parental leave and caring responsibility). You can access the NIHR diversity monitoring questions 2023 via NIHR Learn.



In July 2024, NIHR announced that all applicants for their domestic funding stream will be expected to embed inclusive research in the entire research cycle. To execute their operating principle of inclusion in research, the NIHR announced that inclusive research is a condition for gaining research funding from 27 November 2024.



This updated report is for researchers to use as a resource for collecting demographic data in their research as part of their study design for sampling strategies and analysis purposes. In this context, the demographic data will be linked to the study data.

Methodology

This report is based on a rapid literature review. Google Scholar was used to refine various search terms related to inclusive research methods and the research life cycle, including the research question and design, participant recruitment, research methods, data collection and analysis, and dissemination of findings. We then searched healthcare databases (e.g. Medline, CINAHL Plus, PsycInfo, and Web of Science) with different key words for sources of data on protected characteristics and socio-economic status currently recommended for monitoring and research. We focused on these databases to find out which socio-demographic and economic indicators need to be considered to adequately measure the inclusivity of research studies with the help of free text terms and subject headings related to inclusive research and inclusive methods. These databases cover different health topics with a focus on biomedical and life sciences, nursing and allied health, psychology, social sciences and humanities. We also added the literature found from looking at the reference lists of some cited articles in this report. We identified recommendations from the NIHR², Health Inequalities Steering Group (HISG, BRC1)³, Office for National Statistics, UKRI⁴ and compared these with additional recommendations identified in the literature search. We compiled different aspects of indicators from these sources and report the findings in tables below. We identify relevant indicator categories for IROB recommendation. We present a list of demographic questions and response options that reflect what we consider to be current best practices in fostering inclusivity.

Main indicators for inclusive research

1. Age indicator

- a) NIHR asks for "Year of Birth. Please select "Yes" if you are willing to provide NIHR with information about your age". The response category is 'Free text space or drop-down menu for years'. NIHR also adds that the age data could also be collected by asking participants to select an age group from a list provided.
- b) HISG recommends using "What is your year of birth? (YYYY) (write your year of birth in the box on the left)" to calculate age.
- c) ONS asks "What is your date of birth?"
- d) UKRI states *"Please provide your age"* with response categories '18-34', '35-44', '45-54', '55+' and 'Prefer not to say'.
- e) The Literature review suggests the age at key life events (see also Appendix 1) is a significant indicator to trace the milestones in the lives of participants (Bruce et al., 2013; Kern and Friedman, 2009, ; Laster, 1997; Settersten and Hägestad, 1996 a; Settersten and Hägestad, 1996 b; Settersten and Mayer, 1997). The age of onset is another inclusive

² You can access the NIHR diversity monitoring questions 2023 via NIHR Learn. <u>Please visit NIHR Learn to log in or set up your account</u>.

³ Health Inequality steering group in Manchester worked on research inclusivity. It evolved into IROB.

⁴ Research England (RE) UKRI shared the RE equality, diversity and inclusion monitorining questionnaire with team on 17/7/2023.

measure (Mattina and Steiner, 2016) especially in relation to studying disability (Mann and Honeycutt, 2013) and mental disorders (Solmi et al., 2022). Moreover, generational cohorts are important for understanding the evolution of age-related experiences and outcomes (Nunn et al., 2021).

Table 1 A comparison of age indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|---------------|---------------|---------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| Year of birth | Year of birth | Year of birth | Age group/Age range | Age at key life events |
| Age group | | | | Age of onset |
| | | | | Generational cohort |

IROB recommends using the question "What is your year of birth? (YYYY) (write your year of birth in the box on the left)" with the addition that month of birth can be added if investigators need to generate a decimal age.

It is beneficial for analyses when studies are less than a year in length and for their follow-up studies (Eid, 1970) and if accurate measures of age are required (Liversidge et al., 2010). Year of birth can help to stratify data by age group of the participants to understand how interventions influence various age groups and the respective outcomes (Waldenström et al., 2017). This can also help the researchers to compare the effect sizes of interventions in different age groups (for example, psychotherapies in young adults and middle-aged adults (Cuijpers et al., 2020)). Researchers can decide the sampling method for this question. For example, stratified sampling is useful for analysing age-related effects in an ethnically balanced sample (Mitani et al., 2021). Studies including year of birth offer more accurate mortality data (Richards et al., 2006). Literature suggests for psychiatry services it is important to consider age of onset as child/adolescent services stop at 18 and become adult services (Solmi et al., 2022).

2. Disability indicator

- a) NIHR recommends using "Do you consider yourself to be a disabled person?" with response categories 'Yes', 'No', and 'Prefer not to say'. Their second question is "Do you have any physical or mental health conditions or illnesses lasting or expected to last for 12 months or more?" with response categories 'Yes', 'No', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- b) HISG recommends using "Under the Equality Act 2010, the definition of disability is "if you have a physical or mental impairment that has a substantial and long-term adverse effect on your ability to carry out normal day to day activity". According to this definition, do you consider yourself to have a disability?" with response categories 'Yes', 'No' and 'I do not wish to disclose whether or not I have a disability'.

- c) ONS asks "Do you have any physical or mental health conditions or illnesses lasting or expected to last 12 months or more?" People who chose 'Yes' to this question were then asked: "Do any of your conditions or illnesses reduce your ability to carry out day-to-day activities?" with response categories 'Yes, a lot', 'Yes, a little', and 'Not at all.'
- d) UKRI asks "Under the Equality Act 2010, a person is Disabled 'if they have a physical or mental impairment, and the impairment has a substantial and long-term adverse effect on his or her ability to carry out day-to-day activities'. Do you consider yourself to have a disability or long-term health condition? This could be a visible or non-visible health condition" with response categories 'Yes', 'No', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- e) The literature review suggests that assistive devices or accommodations used (Baldridge and Kulkarni, 2017), and access to services or accommodations (Hewett et al., 2017), are also aspects to be measured in relation to disability status (Observatory, 2016) (see also Appendix 1). The type of disability⁵ is another sub-indicator we found in the literature (Melugbo et al., 2021). Number of illnesses or conditions can help to track comorbidities of a sample population (Tanderup et al., 2018).

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|------------------------|----------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------|--|
| Disability status | Disability status | Disability status | Disability status | Assistive devices or accommodations used |
| Severity of disability | | Disability impact on everyday life | | Access to services or accommodations |
| | | | | Type of disability |
| | | | | Number of conditions or illnesses |

Table 2 A comparison of disability indicator

IROB recommends using "Do you consider yourself to be a disabled person?" and "Do you have any physical or mental health conditions or illnesses lasting or expected to last for 12 months or more?" People who choose 'Yes' to this question can be asked "Do any of your conditions or illnesses reduce your ability to carry out day-to-day activities?" with response categories 'Yes, a lot', 'Yes, a little', and 'Not at all.'

⁵ The type of disabilities are communicative-hearing (those with deafness and hearing impairment), communicative-speech-hearing (those with dyslexia, voice disorder, stuttering, or a language/speech), communicative-vision (those who were blind or with vision impairment), psychological, medical and physical disabilities (Melugbo et al., 2021).

Studies showed that self-identification of disability can be biased as the study participants might exaggerate the seriousness of the health problem (Benítez-Silva et al., 2004). It is important not to use the word 'problem' in questions related to disability (ONS). Researchers need to assess the underreporting or overreporting of disabilities known in disability research areas (Landes and London, 2018). Intersectional framework studies allow the researchers to understand how disability status interacts with factors like sexual orientation and race/ethnicity in self-reported health (Levandowski et al., 2024). However, asking questions on functional limitations to research participants needs to be limited whenever possible as there is no consensus on the functional limitation language and also it can overestimate some groups (Blaser and Ladner, 2020). The inclusion of the right stakeholders in the study (for example, pharmacists) who can provide the right information to patients is key to the adherence to treatments in long-term studies (Fernandez-Lazaro et al., 2019). A tailored approach needs to be used for closely monitoring the progression of the long-term condition, as patients may drop out of studies (Gebert et al., 2021).

3. Gender indicator

- a) NIHR recommends using "Which of the following best describes your gender?" Response categories are 'Man', 'Non-binary', 'Woman', 'Prefer to self-describe (specify, if you wish)' and 'Prefer not to say'. "Do you identify as trans?" is another question used with response categories 'Yes', 'No' and 'Prefer not to say'
- b) HISG recommends the question "What is your gender?" with response categories 'Male', 'Female', 'Other (please specify)', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- c) ONS asks "*Is the gender you identify with the same as your sex registered at birth*?" with response categories 'Yes' and 'No, write in gender identity'.
- d) UKRI uses the question "Is the gender you identify with the same as your sex registered at birth?" with response categories 'Yes', 'No, I identify as Non-Binary', 'No, I identify as Questioning or unsure', 'No, I identify as a Trans man', 'No, I identify as a Trans woman', 'No, I would describe myself in a way that does not fit in to the above categories', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- e) The literature review suggests that medical interventions received, or gender reassignment (see also Appendix 1) are important measures of gender inclusivity (Bauer et al., 2017; James, 2016; Nolan et al., 2023).

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------------------|--------------------|---|
| The term to describe gender | Gender | Gender identity | Gender identity | Medical interventions received or Gender reassignment |
| Identifying as trans | | | | |

Table 3 A comparison of gender indicator

IROB recommends using "Which of the following best describes your gender?" with NIHR response categories (please see section 'a' above). Also, the question "Is the gender you identify with the same as your sex registered at birth?" can be asked as the second question with response categories 'Yes' and 'No, write in gender identity'.

Open-ended and single-item questions are gender inclusive (Cameron and Stinson, 2019). Also, a twoquestion method will help to gather data on gender assigned at birth in addition to self-identified gender (Tate et al., 2013). Asking these questions about gender and sex assigned at birth will help the researcher to examine the relationship between continuous outcomes like blood pressure or Body Mass Index (BMI) across different gender groups (Wu et al., 2023). Putting these questions in self-administered surveys increases the chance of obtaining sensitive information from participants. In large surveys, researchers need to consider how collecting data on a small sample of gender minority groups may not provide statistically significant data related to the small groups when compared to the general population (Badgett et al., 2014). Investigators interested in studying gender transition can include questions on medical interventions received or gender reassignment (Spanos et al., 2021).

4. Sexual orientation indicator

- a) NIHR suggests "Which of the following best describes your sexual orientation?". The response options include categories 'Asexual, 'Bi/bisexual', 'Gay or lesbian', 'Queer', 'Straight/heterosexual', 'Pansexual', 'I identify in another way (specify, if you wish)' and 'Prefer not to say'. HISG recommends using "Which of the following options best describes how you think about yourself?". The options are 'Heterosexual or straight', 'Gay or Lesbian', 'Bisexual', 'Other sexual orientation not listed', 'Undecided', and 'Not stated'.
- b) ONS asks "Which of the following best describes your sexual orientation?". Most of the NIHR response options are included here too. A response category that is not in the NIHR list is 'Other sexual orientation, write in' in the given box.
- c) UKRI asks "*How would you describe your sexual orientation*?" with similar responses to those given by NIHR.
- d) We found nothing additional to report from the literature review.

Table 4 A comparison of sexual orientation indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|---|---|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------|
| The term to describe sexual orientation | The term to describe sexual orientation | Sexual orientation | Sexual orientation | |

IROB recommends "Which of the following best describes your sexual orientation?" with response categories 'Asexual, 'Bi/bisexual', 'Gay or lesbian', 'Queer', 'Straight/heterosexual', 'Pansexual', 'I identify in another way (specify, if you wish)' and 'Prefer not to say'.

Fear of disclosing sexual orientation information can be higher among gender-diverse people when compared to the general population (Pho et al., 2023). Giving participants the 'Prefer not to say' option gives some respondents who may find it difficult to answer the question and do not want to disclose the information an opportunity to provide a response in a study (NZ, 2019). While using self-administered data collection tools, researchers need to check the level of non-response in the study for the purpose of quality of data during the study with minority gender groups or hard-to-reach communities (Morgan et al., 2020). Moreover, the combination of indicators (e.g. sexual orientation, ethnicity) can be used in intersectional analysis to find out how different indicators influence each other in terms of disease progression and physical and mental health outcomes (Boehmer et al., 2022).

5. Indicator of sex

- a) NIHR suggests "What is your sex?" with response categories 'Male', 'Female', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- b) HISG does not collect data on sex.
- c) ONS asks "What is your sex?" with response categories 'Male', and 'Female'.
- d) UKRI question for sex indicator is "What is your legal sex?" This question has similar responses to NIHR but with an additional option for 'other'.
- e) We found no additional information to report from the literature.

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|----------------|------|----------------|-----------|------------|
| Biological sex | | Biological sex | Legal sex | |

Table 5 A comparison of sex indicator

IROB recommends using "What is your sex?" with response categories 'Male', 'Female', and 'Prefer not to say'.

Sex-stratified analyses, for example, can show how girls and boys are differentially influenced by prenatal and childhood adversity at different life stages (Marini et al., 2020). A systematic review found that women were not being recruited in randomised control trials due to older age. In this context, the lack of evidence in sex-stratified outcomes for both efficacy and adverse events is a challenge for the generalisability of study findings, which the researchers need to consider in their projects (Daitch et al., 2022). Best practices such as considering sex differences in disease incidence, prevalence, and survival, as well as the sex-specific incidence of disease are useful (Rich-Edwards et al., 2018). Journals have also started creating guidelines for authors to include the sex indicator as an experimental variable in their studies if possible (Docherty et al., 2019).

6. Ethnicity indicator

Figure 1 Ethnicity categories from NIHR recommendation

| Response text: | Asian or Asian British Bangladeshi | Mixed or multiple ethnic groups (cont) |
|----------------|--|---|
| | Chinese | White and black African |
| | Indian | Any other mixed or multiple ethnic background |
| | Pakistani | (specify, if you wish) |
| | Any other Asian background (specify if you | |
| | wish) | White |
| | | English, Welsh, Scottish, Northern Irish or British |
| | Black, black British, Caribbean or | Irish |
| | African | Gypsy or Irish Traveller |
| | African | Roma |
| | Caribbean | Any other white background (specify, if you wish) |
| | Any other black. African or Caribbean | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
| | background (specify, if you wish) | Other ethnic group |
| | | Arab |
| | Mixed or multiple ethnic groups White and black Caribbean | Any other ethnic group (specify, if you wish) |
| | | Prefer not to say |
| | | , |

Figure 2 Ethnicity categories from HISG recommendation

| White British | | Mixed White and Black Caribbean | | Asian or Asian British Indian | Black or Black British Caribbean | |
|--|--|---------------------------------------|--|--|---|--|
| White Irish | | Mixed White and Black African | | Asian or Asian British Pakistani | Black or Black British African | |
| Gypsy or Irish Traveller | | Mixed White & Asian | | Asian or Asian British Bangladeshi | Any other Black or Black British Background | |
| Other White background | | Other Mixed Background | | Any other Asian or Asian British Background | Chinese | |
| | | | | | Arab | |
| Any other Ethnic Group (please write here) | | | | Prefer not to say | | |

- a) NIHR asks "What is your ethnic group? Choose one option that best describes your ethnic group or background." The response categories can be seen in figure 1.
- b) HISG provides a list of categories to choose from as seen in figure 2.

- c) ONS asks "What is your ethnic group?" with response categories similar to NIHR.
- d) UKRI uses the question "*How would you describe your ethnicity or ethnic background*?" with response categories 'Asian/Asian British', 'Black/African/Caribbean/Black British', 'Mixed or multiple ethnic groups', 'White', 'Any other ethnic group', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- e) We found nothing additional to report from the literature review.

Table 6 A comparison of ethnicity indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|------------|
| Ethnic group | Ethnic group | Ethnic group | Ethnic group | |

IROB recommends the question "*How would you describe your ethnicity or ethnic background?*" with the response categories in Figure 1.

Self-description of ethnicity is helpful for the data collection on ethnicity (Cardemil and Battle, 2003). Treating ethnicity as a signifier of health inequality in combination with indications like age, gender, sexual orientation, and education can reveal how different ethnic groups experience discrimination as embedded in institutional practices and individual behaviours and can potentially affect mental health (Ronzi et al., 2023). Researchers need to consider minority communities' lack of trust in the Government and health professionals when designing a study by including culturally sensitive approaches for data collection (Armstrong et al., 2022). Communicating how health-related data will be used in research and the reasons for asking those data questions to the communities is essential to developing trust. Sustainable ways of keeping in touch with the community's research participants are also important. Giving individuals the mechanism to update and self-declare their ethnicity over time and the right to opt-out from giving or sharing their data are key to addressing the lack of completeness and improving the quality of the ethnicity data. Moreover, training should be given to the staff collecting data on how to collect data sensitively and with cultural competence (Quattroni, 2024). Researchers also need to be mindful of the implication of applying innovative methods in research (for example, artificial intelligence) as it may reproduce historical biases towards some disadvantaged groups in research (Trang et al., 2024). Finally, researchers keeping up-to-date with the related health/medical journal guidelines for reporting ethnicity data is recommended (Flanagin et al., 2021).

7. Indicator of national identity or nationality

- a) NIHR asks "How would you describe your national identity? (select all that apply)" with response categories 'British', 'English', 'Welsh', 'Scottish', 'Northern Irish', 'Other (free text box to provide identity)', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- b) HISG asks no question.
- c) ONS asks "How would you describe your national identity? (Tick all that apply)" with similar response categories to NIHR. The instruction "This relates to where you feel you belong, such

as the country or countries you think of as home. This could be different from your citizenship or ethnic group" appears only on the electronic version of the questionnaire, but not on paper form (due to space constraints).

- d) UKRI does not ask a question.
- e) The literature review suggests country of origin or ancestry are important indicators to be measured (Stern et al., 2016). In addition, generational status in relation to migration to another country is a measure that could be included. This measure is defined as 'Generations since a family's migration from [other parts of the world] to the UK', where "first generation" refers to those who immigrated to the UK during their lifetime, "second generation" to their children, and "third generation" to their grandchildren' (Husain et al., 2024). The type of residence permit/visa is also a valuable indicator to understand access of individuals to public healthcare dependent on status (Gibson-Helm et al., 2014).

Table 7 A comparison of national identity or nationality indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------------------|
| National identity | | National identity | | |
| | | Country of birth | | Country of origin or ancestry |
| | | | | Generational status |
| | | | | Type of residence permit/visa |

IROB recommends using "How would you describe your national identity? (Select all that apply)" with response categories 'British', 'English', 'Welsh', 'Scottish', 'Northern Irish', 'Other (free text box to provide identity)', and 'Prefer not to say'.

For studies looking at demographic variabilities of diseases, collecting data on country of origin or ancestry (Richman et al., 2010) and country of birth (see also Appendix 1) (Gimeno-Feliu et al., 2019; Holguin et al., 2005; Kingston et al., 2010; Morison et al., 2004) can be beneficial. If a study compares multiple nationalities and the budget is limited, it is sensible to use a mixed methods approach and collect data simultaneously for quantitative and qualitative parts of the project. Designing a sample population with a nationality indicator as well as other indicators like migration backgrounds is also important. Translating documents into different languages is key for research participants to feel included too (Tomás and Ravazzini, 2021). Eurocentric bias in researchers can be addressed via cultural competency training as well as with participatory, action research and with the involvement of participants as interlocutors to frame the research questions and in the recruitment process. Researchers are encouraged to do power calculations before undertaking group comparisons to be able to inform effect sizes even if there is not enough statistical significance. Because these data can help with meta-analysis in future (Mechanic and Pole, 2013). The option to 'Select all that apply' encourages

granular collection of data as it provides an opportunity for choosing multiple response categories for self-description. The data collector needs to read out the instruction with the question. Self-description of national identity is encouraged and ideally should be asked along with ethnicity and religion if possible (GSS). If some respondents do not see or understand the instruction about multiple responses, it can lead to the underrepresentation of individuals who want to be recorded in terms of multiple national identities (Scotland, 2009).

8. Language indicator

- a) NIHR does not ask a question.
- b) HISG has no question on language indicator.
- c) ONS asks "What is your main language?" with response categories 'English', and 'Other, write in (including British Sign Language)'.
- d) UKRI has no question on language.
- e) The literature suggested proficiency in English as a key language indicator that can be critical for health literacy and the ability of patients to understand instructions and laboratory test results (Lazaro, 2023). Literature also suggested multiple main languages spoken in households is a key indicator to understand the access to health services (Flores and Tomany-Korman, 2008).

Table 8 A comparison of language indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|------|------|---------------|------|--------------------------------------|
| | | Main language | | Proficiency in English |
| | | | | Multiple main languages in household |

IROB recommends "What is your main language?" with response categories 'English', and 'Other, write in (including British Sign Language (BSL))'.

Specific studies researching services offered could benefit from collecting data on multiple-language proficiency at the household level (Elsworth et al., 2016; Gao et al., 2020; Yu et al., 2015) (also see Appendix 1, (Roberts et al., 2007)). Asking the right questions about language to the people who experience health inequality is important as their level of comprehension of the health message is key for them to understanding their conditions, accessing services and taking action in relation to health outcomes (Lazaro, 2023). Language spoken at the regional level may show considerable differences when compared to the national picture. Cross-tabulating language indicators with the ethnicity composition of a household, the age and sex distribution of people living in a household can give a nuanced understanding of diverse needs. Researchers need to be mindful of the possibility that sometimes the respondents may be confused about how to answer language-related questions for their

young children whose language skills are under development. Also, individuals whose birthplaces are outside the UK can be unclear about the language they learned and the language they use more often. The option 'Other, write in (including British Sign Language) can give important data on disability and users of BSL (ONS, 2016). Researchers should include the cost for translated documents and translator services (including BSL) if appropriate in their study protocol, as this can help to increase the diverse enrolment (MacLennan et al., 2023).

9. Parental leave and caring responsibility

- a) NIHR asks "In the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following types of leave? (Select all that apply)" with responses 'Adoption leave', 'Maternity leave', 'Paternity leave', 'Parental Bereavement Leave', 'Shared parental leave', 'None', 'Other (specify, if you wish)', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- b) HISG does not have a question on parental leave and caring responsibility.
- c) ONS does not ask about parental leave and caring responsibility.
- d) UKRI suggests "Have you taken any of the following types of leave in the last 12 months? (Select all that apply)" with similar options to NIHR ones.
- e) The literature indicates pregnancy status, antenatal care received as well as breastfeeding status as important variables (Taylor et al., 2021).

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|---|------|-----|--------------------------------------|-------------------------|
| Adoption, maternity, paternity leave | | | Adoption, maternity, paternity leave | Pregnancy status |
| Parental bereavement leave | | | | Antenatal care received |
| Shared parental leave | | | Shared parental leave | Breastfeeding status |

Table 9 A comparison of parental and caring indicators

IROB recommends the question "In the last 12 months, have you taken any of the following types of leave? (Select all that apply) with responses 'Adoption leave', 'Maternity leave', 'Paternity leave', 'Parental Bereavement Leave', 'Shared parental leave', 'None', 'Other (specify, if you wish)', and 'Prefer not to say'.

Involvement of culturally diverse groups at the earlier stages of a research project can help overcome any Eurocentric bias in the research question where individual autonomy assumptions take precedence over collectivist family norms. For participants with multiple jobs, parental as well as caring roles, reasonable compensation should be given for research participation, but it should not lead to any coercion in recruitment (Mechanic and Pole, 2013). Data on 'Maternity leave', 'Paternity leave', and 'Shared parental leave' can vary depending on the sample population characteristics. Care should be taken around this indicator due to potential triggers such as pregnancy loss/complication for diverse gender groups (Rose and Oxlad, 2022). The objective of the research and data collection method will inform how any indicator on breastfeeding could be beneficial (Greiner, 2014). Intersectionality frameworks are helpful for research questions addressing people from different gender groups with varying sexual, reproductive, and obstetric-gynecologic needs (Greiner, 2014; McGlothen-Bell et al., 2023). Also, a feminist approach based on participant observation can give insights into experiences of research participants when they fulfill multiple caring and parental responsibilities (Bravo-Moreno, 2021).

10. Indicator of religion or belief

- a) NIHR asks "What is your religion?" with response categories 'No religion', 'Buddhist', 'Christian (including Church of England, Catholic, Protestant, and all other Christian denominations)', 'Hindu', 'Jewish', 'Muslim', 'Sikh', 'Any other religion (specify if you wish)', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- b) HISG asks "Which of the following options best describes your religion or belief?" with similar response categories to NIHR.
- c) ONS recommends "What is your religion?" with similar response categories to NIHR.
- d) UKRI does not have a question.
- e) According to literature, multi-religion households is an indicator category gaining significance (Arweck and Nesbitt, 2010). We also found spiritual practice, existential view or unaffiliated religion as a sub-indicator (Hughes et al., 2022).

Table 10 A comparison of religion or belief indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature | | | | |
|----------|--------------------|----------|------|---|--|--|--|--|
| Religion | Religion or belief | Religion | | Multi-religion household | | | | |
| | | | | Spiritual practice, existential view or unaffiliated religion | | | | |

IROB recommends using "With which of the following do you identify?" with response categories 'No religion', 'Buddhist', 'Christian (including Church of England, Catholic, Protestant, and all other Christian denominations)', 'Hindu', 'Jewish', 'Muslim', 'Sikh', 'spiritual but not religious', 'Other religion, worldview, or belief system, please specify' (provide free text box)', and 'Prefer not to say'.

Asking "With which of the following do you identify?" to study participants 'allows the question to be inclusive of those with theistic faiths, spiritual nontheistic beliefs, and nonspiritual worldviews within the same demographic question' (Hughes et al., 2022).

11. Marriage and civil partnership indicator

- a) NIHR asks "Are you currently? (select all that apply)" with responses 'Cohabiting or living with a partner', 'Divorced or civil partnership dissolved', 'Married or in a civil partnership', 'Separated', 'Single', 'Widowed or a surviving partner from a civil partnership', 'Other (specify, if you wish)' and 'Prefer not to say'.
- b) HISG does not have a question.
- c) ONS asks "On 21 March 2021, what is your legal marital or registered civil partnership status? And "who is (was) your legal marriage or registered civil partnership to?".
- d) UKRI does not ask a question.
- e) We found multiple relationship with consent of partners additional to report from the literature review (Manley et al., 2015).

Table 11 A comparison of marriage or civil partnership indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|----------------------------------|------|-------------------------------|------|--|
| Marriage or civil partnership | | Marriage or civil partnership | | Multiple relationship with consent of partners |
| | | Information on partner | | |

IROB recommends using the question "Are you currently? (Select all that apply)" with similar responses to NIHR question.

If a researcher wants to examine sexual health and relationship status, they can consider adding additional response categories 'in a 'polyamorous relationship (multiple relationship with the consent of partners)' (Hughes et al., 2022). Asking the question on multiple relationship status will allow researchers to adopt a more inclusive approach and to better capture the diversity of intimate relationships.

12. Geographic location indicator

- a) NIHR does not ask a question.
- b) HISG asks "What is the first part of your postcode e.g., BL6, OL3, SK11?"
- c) ONS asks "what is the address of your workplace or depot?" In addition, method used to travel to work is measured using the question "How do you usually travel to work?" with response categories 'Work mainly at or from home', 'Underground, metro, light rail, tram', 'Train', 'Bus, minibus or coach', 'Taxi', 'Motorcycle, scooter or moped', 'Driving a car or van', 'Passenger in a car or van', 'Bicycle', 'On foot' or 'Other'. There is also a second address question: "Do you stay at another address for more than 30 days a year?" with response categories 'No', 'Yes, write in other UK address below', and 'Or yes, outside, the UK, write in country'. If the

response to address outside UK is applicable, the follow up question is 'What is that address?" with response categories 'Armed forces base address', 'Another address when working away from home', 'Student's home address', 'Student's term-time address', 'Another parent or guardian's address', 'Partner's address', 'Holiday home' and 'Other'. Regarding students, ONS asks "Are you a schoolchild or student in full-time education?". The follow up question is "During term time, where do you usually live?" with response categories 'At the address on the front of this questionnaire', 'At the address in question 6?" (Which is second address as mentioned before), and 'At another address'.

- d) UKRI does not ask a question.
- e) The literature review suggests collecting data on residential address, full postcode (Lindgren et al., 2010) as well as on urban/rural location (Mohan et al., 2008).

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|------|----------------------------|--|------|---------------------|
| | First part of the postcode | Workplace address and method of travel | | Urban/rural |
| | | | | Residential address |
| | | | | Full postcode |

Table 12 A comparison of geographic location indicator

IROB recommends using the question "*Please enter your address*" for the location of the participant. If it is not possible to get the full address, consider obtaining the full postcode. If there is a specific interest in workplace and travel "What is the address of your workplace or depot?", and "How do you usually travel to work?"

For studies conducted in person within a single country, researchers can directly ask participants where they currently reside for location accuracy. However, in multinational studies, asking respondents to specify their location helps researchers identify if participants are outside the primary study area. When participants are based in a different country, researchers may prefer using an open-ended question to determine the respondent's country of residence (Hughes et al. 2016).

13. Employment/income indicator

a) NIHR asks "What was the occupation of your main household earner when you were about aged 14?" with the following response categories below (Figure 3).

Figure 3 Response categories for employment or income indicator from NIHR

| Answer Options (to be presented in the order listed below) |
|--|
| Modern professional & traditional professional occupations such as: teacher, nurse, |
| physiotherapist, social worker, musician, police officer (sergeant or above), software |
| designer, accountant, solicitor, medical practitioner, scientist, civil / mechanical engineer. |
| Senior, middle or junior managers or administrators such as: finance manager, chief |
| executive, large business owner, office manager, retail manager, bank manager, restaurant |
| manager, warehouse manager. |
| Clerical and intermediate occupations such as: secretary, personal assistant, call centre |
| agent, clerical worker, nursery nurse. |
| Technical and craft occupations such as: motor mechanic, plumber, printer, electrician, |
| gardener, train driver. |
| Routine, semi-routine manual and service occupations such as: postal worker, machine |
| operative, security guard, caretaker, farm worker, catering assistant, sales assistant, HGV |
| driver, cleaner, porter, packer, labourer, waiter/waitress, bar staff. |
| Long-term unemployed (claimed Jobseeker's Allowance or earlier unemployment benefit for |
| more than a year). |
| Small business owners who employed less than 25 people such as: corner shop owners, |
| small plumbing companies, retail shop owner, single restaurant or cafe owner, taxi owner, |
| garage owner. |
| Other such as: retired, this question does not apply to me, I don't know. |
| I prefer not to say. |

- b) HISG asks "Are you currently?" and provides a list of categories to choose from including 'Retired', 'A student', 'Looking after home or family', 'Working', 'Unable to work', 'Unemployed', and 'Other (please write here)'. A second question follows "If you are working, please write your job title here".
- c) ONS uses 6 questions on employment history as shown below.

Figure 4 Employment history questions and response categories from ONS

| | Employment history questions | Response categories |
|----|--|--|
| 1. | In the last seven days, were you doing any of the following? | Working as an employee |
| | | Self-employed or freelance |
| | | Temporarily away from work ill, on holiday or temporarily laid off |
| | | On maternity or paternity leave |
| | | Doing any other kind of paid work |
| | | Or none of the above |
| 2. | Which of the following describes what you were doing in the last seven days? | Retired (whether receiving pension or not) |
| | | Studying |

| | | Looking after home or family |
|----|--|------------------------------------|
| | | Long-term sick or disabled |
| | | Other |
| 3. | In the last four weeks, were you actively looking for any kind of paid work? | Yes |
| | | No |
| 4. | If a job became available now, could you start it within two weeks? | Yes |
| | | No |
| 5. | In the last seven days, were you waiting to start a job already accepted? | Yes |
| | | No |
| 6. | Have you ever done any paid work? | Yes, in the last 12 months |
| | | Yes, but not in the last 12 months |
| | | No, have never worked |

ONS also asks 7 questions on the participant's main job (see below). Main job is defined as the job in which respondent usually works (worked) the most hours.

- "In your main job, what is (was) your employment status?"
 Response categories: 'Employee', 'Self-employed or freelance without employees' and 'Self-employed with employees'
- II. "What is (was) name of the organisation or business you work (worked) for?" If there is no name to be written in the space provided for the first response category, the respondent can fill out the category 'Or no organisation or work (worked) for a private individual.
- III. "What is (was) your full job title?".
- IV. "Briefly describe what you do (did) in your main job".
- V. "What is (was) the main activity of your organisation, business or freelance work?"
- VI. "Do (did) you supervise or oversee the work of other employees on a day-to-day basis?"

- VII. *"In your main job, how many hours a week do you usually work?"* with response categories: '0 to 15', '16 to 30', '31 to 48', and '49 or more'
- d) UKRI asks "What was the occupation of your main household earner when you were about aged 14?" with similar response categories to NIHR question.
- e) The literature review suggests household income as a measure of affordability of treatments (Long et al., 2011).

| Table 13 A | comparison of | employment of | r income | indicator |
|------------|---------------|---------------|----------|-----------|
| | | | | |

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature | |
|------------|--------------------------|--------------------|------------|------------------|--|
| Occupation | Economic activity status | Employment history | Occupation | Household income | |
| | Job title | Main job | | | |

IROB recommends the question *"What is (was) your full job title"*. Researchers can use the latest UK Standard Occupational Classification (SOC) categories according to the needs of the research project. The 9 major SOC categories are 'Managers, directors and senior official', 'Professional occupations', 'Associate professional occupations', 'Administrative and secretarial occupations', 'Skilled trades occupations', 'Caring, leisure and other service occupations', 'Sales and customer service occupations', 'Process, plant and machine operatives', and 'Elementary occupations'.⁶ The National Statistics Socio-economic Classification (NS-SEC) categories such as 'Never worked', 'Long-term unemployed', 'Full-time students', 'Occupations not stated or inadequately described', and 'Not classifiable for other reasons' can also be added to the response categories for data collection.⁷

Researchers can consider asking the NIHR question on occupation above if the researcher wants to understand the socio-economic background of a research participant by asking about the occupation of the main household earner when they were about 14 years old. Government guidance highlights this factor as a useful predictor of socioeconomic background, with academic research further indicating that parental or caregiver roles during one's youth can have lasting effects. These influences may shape one's future socioeconomic status, educational attainment, and occupational choices in adulthood (Education, 2018; Morgan et al., 2022). In addition, researchers can use the question "*In your main job, how many hours a week do you usually work?*" with response categories '0 to 15', '16 to 30', '31 to 48', and '49 or more', if accurate data on working hours is required to measure health related outcomes such as job

⁶https://www.ons.gov.uk/methodology/classificationsandstandards/standardoccupationalclassificationsoc/soc2020/soc2020volume1stru ctureanddescriptionsofunitgroups

https://www.ons.gov.uk/methodology/classificationsandstandards/otherclassifications/thenationalstatisticssocioeconomicclassificationn ssecrebasedonsoc2010

satisfaction, sickness absenteeism, and stress (Benavides et al., 2000). Collecting data on employment history is useful for comparative demographic studies measuring the impact of institutional factors among diverse groups (Möhring, 2015).

14. Household indicator

- a) NIHR does not ask a question on household indicator.
- b) HISG does not have a question.
- c) ONS asks 12 questions on household indicator (Please see figure 5).
- d) UKRI asks no question.
- e) We found homelessness to be an additional indicator to be considered (Richard et al., 2024).

Figure 5 Household questions and response categories from ONS

| Question numbers | Household questions | Response categories |
|---------------------|---|--|
| 1 | Who usually lives here? | Me, this is my permanent or family home |
| | (H1, household questionnaire) | Family members including partners, children, and babies born on or before 21 March 2021 |
| | | Students and/or schoolchildren who live away from home during term time |
| | | Housemates, tenants, or lodgers |
| | | People who usually live outside the UK who are staying in the UK for 3 months or more |
| | | People who work away from home within the UK, or are members of the armed forces, if this is their permanent or family homes |
| | | People who are temporarily outside the UK for less than 12 months |
| | | People staying temporarily who usually live in the UK but do not have another UK address, for example, relatives, friends |
| | | Other people who usually live here, including anyone temporarily away from homes |
| | | Or no one usually lives here, for example, this is a second address or holiday home |
| 2 | Counting everyone you included in question H1, how many People usually live here (H2, household questionnaire) | |
| 3 | Starting with yourself, list the names of all the people counted in question H2 including children, babies, and lodgers (H3, household questionnaire) | |

| I Legally registered civil partner Partner Son or daughter Stepchild Brother or sister (including half-brother or half-sister) Stepbrother or stepsister Stepbrother or stepsister Mother or father Stepmother or stepfather Grandparent Relation – other Unrelated (including foster child) d questionnaire) A whole house or bungalow that is: A whole A flat, a flat, a flat, a partnent or or a partnent A flat, a partnent or built block or a partnent or built block or built block | h athar? If rearrances are | | | | | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|---|---|--|--|--|
| Partner Son or daughter Stepchild Brother or siter (including half-brother or half-sister) Stepbrother or stepsister Mother or father Stepmother or stepfather Grandchild Grandchild Grandparent Relation – other Unrelated (including barf-brother child) A whole house or bungalow Detached betached in some converted individual converted of flats or bungalow A flat, naisonette or apartment that is: Part of another converted individual converted building (for example, in an office building, hotel, or over a shop) or bungalow of lats or house or built block is converted apartment that is: Part of another converted building (for example, in an office building, hotel, or over a shop) or bungalow is converted building (for example, in an office building, hotel, or over a shop) or warehouse) | ck the "Unrelated" box | Legally regist | ered civil pa | artner | | | | | |
| Son or daughter Stepchild Brother or sister (including half-brother or half-sister) Stepbrother or stepsister Stepbrother or stepsister Grandparent Grandparent Relation – other Unrelated (including for example, in maisonetic or apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or apartment that is: A flat, is: In apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or the senter or is on or apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or that is: A flat, maisonetic or the senter or is on or apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or apartment that is: A flat, maisonetic or apartment that is: A flat, is on the that is: | ia questionnaire) | Partner | | | | | | | |
| StephildForther or site/fieldForther or stepisterStephother or stepisterStephother or stepisterStephother or stepisterStephother or stepisterGrandchildGrandchildGrandchildOrrel or stepisterStephother or stepisterStephother or stepisterGrandchildGrandchildGrandchildGrandchildOrrel or orrel or stepisterStephother or stepisterOrrel or orrel or orrel or stepisterOrrel or orrel or orrel or orr | | Son or daugh | nter | | | | | | |
| Brother or sites i (Including half-brother or half-site) Stepbrother or stepsister Mother or later Stepmother or stepsister Grandchild Grandchild Relation - other Unrelated (loting not service) A whole house or bungalow that is: bungalow that is: A flat, maisonette of flats or that is: of flats or that is: <td></td> <td>Stepchild</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> | | Stepchild | | | | | | | |
| | | Brother or si | ster (includi | ng half-brot | ther or half-si | ster) | | | |
| Nother or father Stepmother - stepfather Grandchild Grandchild Grandchild Area of and parent Inrelated (including for the range) Numerican of a statistic of phouse or bungalow that is: A flat, maisonette or father or shared of flats or shared that is: In a partment that is: In a partment that is: | | Stepbrother | or stepsiste | r | | | | | |
| Stepmother or stepfather Grandchild Grandparent Relation - ottor Unrelated (Jung loow) house or bungalow) that is: A flat, maisonette or apartment that is: Name Part of a converted built block of flats or bungelow) A flat, maisonette or apartment that is: | | Mother or fa | ther | | | | | | |
| Grandchild Grandparent Grandparent Relation - other Unrelated (including foster child) d questionnaire) A whole house or bungalow that is: Petached house or bungalow that is: Semi- detached bungalow that is: Terraced detached converted or shared of flats or that is: In a purpose- built block of flats or thememet Part of a converted purpose- built block of flats or thememet Part of converted purpose- built block or shared building (for example, bouse thememet In a commercial building (for example, in an office building, hotel, or over a shop) | | Stepmother | or stepfathe | er | | | | | |
| Grandparent Relation – other Unrelated (including forester child) dquestionnaire) A whole house or bungalow that is: Detached detached detached fincluding end-terrace) A flat, maisonette or apartment that is: n a purpose-torstand converted house or build build build for example, in another or shared build build for example, bedsits) Part of another converted building (for example, in another converted building (for example, in converted building (for example, including bedsits) In a commercial building, hotel, or over a shop) | | Grandchild | | | | | | | |
| Relation – other Unrelated (including foster child) A whole house or bungalow that is: A flat, maisonette or apartment that is: N a purpose- built block of flats or that is: N a purpose- that is: N a N a purpose- that is: N a purpose- that is: N a N a N a N a N a N a N a N a | | Grandparent | | | | | | | |
| Image: Accommodation is this? A whole house or bungalow that is: Detached detached detached detached tirrace) Terraced (including end-terrace) A flat, maisonette or apartment that is: In a purpose- or shared or shared built block or flats or tenement that is: Part of a nother or shared built block or shared house or built block or shared built block or shared house or built block or shared house including for example, bedsits) In a commercial building (for example, in an office building, hotel, or over a shop) or shared house including for example, bedsits) | | Relation – other | | | | | | | |
| A ccommodation is this? d questionnaire)A whole house or bungalow that is:Detached detachedTerraced (including end- terrace)Terraced (including end- terrace)A flat, maisonette or apartment that is:In a purpose- built block of flats or tenementPart of a converted or shared of flats or tenementPart of a converted built block or shared of shared built block of shared built block of shared built block or shared or | | Unrelated (including foster child) | | | | | | | |
| A flat,In aPart of aPart ofIn a commercial building (for example, in a commercial building, hotel, or over a shop)orbuilt blockor sharedconvertedanotherapartmentof flats orhousebuilding (forthat is:formerformerchool,chool,bedsits)formerchool,chool,chourch, orwarehousechousewarehousechousechurch, or | accommodation is this? d questionnaire) | A whole house or bungalow that is: | Detached | Semi- detached | Terraced (including end- terrace) | | | | |
| | | A flat, maisonette or apartment that is: | In a purpose- built block of flats or tenement | Part of a converted or shared house (including bedsits) | Part of another converted building (for example, former school, church, or warehouse) | In a commercial building (for example, in an office building, hotel, or over a shop) | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |

overnight here on 21 March 2021? These people are counted as visitors. Remember to include children and babies (H4, household questionnaire)

Apart from everyone counted in

question H2, who else is staying

How are members of this household related to eacl not related, tid (H6, househol

5

6

What type of (H7, househol People who usually live somewhere else in the UK, for example, boy/girlfriends, friends, relatives

People stay here because it is their second address, for example, for work. Their permanent or family home is elsewhere

People who usually live outside the UK who are staying in the UK for less than 3 months

People here on holiday

Or there are no visitors staying overnight here on 21 March 2021

Husband or wife

| | | A mobile or temporary structure: | A caravan or other mobile or temporary structure | | | | | | |
|----|---|---|--|-------|-----------------|------------|-------------|--------------|--------|
| 7 | Are all the rooms in this | Yes | | | | | | | |
| | accommodation, including the kitchen, bathroom and toilet, behind a door that only this household can use? (H8, household questionnaire) | No, one or more rooms are shared with another household | | | | | | | |
| 8 | How many bedrooms are available for use only by this household (H9, household questionnaire) | Number of b | pedrooms | | | | | | |
| 9 | What type of central heating does this | No central h | eating | | | | | | |
| | (H10, household questionnaire) | Mains gas | | | | | | | |
| | | Tank or bottled gas | | | | | | | |
| | | Electric (including storage heaters) | | | | | | | |
| | | Oil | | | | | | | |
| | | Wood (for example, logs, waste wood or pellets) | | | | | | | |
| | | Solid fuel (for example, coal) | | | | | | | |
| | | Renewable energy (for example, solar thermal or heat pumps) | | | | | | | |
| | | District or communal heat network | | | | | | | |
| | | Other | | | | | | | |
| 10 | Does your household own or rent this | Owns outrig | ht | | | | | | |
| | (H12, household questionnaire) | Owns with a mortgage or loan | | | | | | | |
| | | Part-owns and part-rents (shared ownership) | | | | | | | |
| | | Rents (with or without housing benefit) | | | | | | | |
| | | Lives here re | ent-free | | | | | | |
| 11 | Who is your landlord? | Housing asso | ociation, housing c | o-ope | erative, charit | able trust | , registere | d social lar | ndlord |
| | (H13, Household questionnaire) | Council or lo | ocal authority | | | | | | |
| | | Private landl | lord or letting age | су | | | | | |
| | | Employer of a household member | | | | | | | |

| | In total, how many cars or vans are owned, or available for use, by members of this household? (H14, household questionnaire) | Relative or friend of a household member |
|----|---|--|
| | | Other |
| 12 | | None |
| | | 1 |
| | | 2 |
| | | 3 |
| | | 4 |
| | | 5 or more, write in number |

Table 14 A comparison of household indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|------|------|-----------|------|--------------|
| | | Household | | Homelessness |

IROB recommends using the 6 household indicator questions we found in the literature: 1. "Who usually lives here?"; 2. "How many?"; 3. "What type of accommodation is this?"; 4. "Does your household own or rent this accommodation?"; 5. "How many bedrooms are available for use only by this household?"; and 6. "What type of central heating does this accommodation have?".

The questions "Who usually lives here?" and "how many?" can be beneficial to examine the association between household members' behaviours and long-term risk factors (Ayo-Yusuf et al., 2007) as well as for surveying data at individual level (Rosano et al., 2009). "What type of accommodation is this?" can be beneficial to correlate the health impacts of physical and non-physical interactions in urban space (Dempsey et al., 2010). The question "Does your household own or rent this accommodation?" will be beneficial for cohort studies examining environmental factors affecting population health (Tin Tin et al., 2016) and for designing public health interventions on housing conditions (Samuels et al., 2022). "How many bedrooms are available for use only by this household?" and "What type of central heating does this accommodation have?" will help to measure the housing stressors (e.g., overcrowding, dampness, hazards) for suggesting housing policies (Ellaway and Macintyre, 1998). Sensitive topics like homelessness can be explored through use of administrative health data if it is recorded systematically (Richard et al., 2024). Researchers may also consider housing instability as a predictor of various health conditions (Montgomery et al., 2024). Partnering with organisations that support individuals with experiences of homelessness can facilitate participant recruitment and engagement in research (Plett et al., 2024).

15. Education level indicator

- a) NIHR does not ask a question.
- b) HISG recommends the question "What is the highest education level you have attained?" with response categories 'No formal education', 'Primary education (educated to age 11 or before)', 'Secondary education (educated to age 18 or before)', 'Higher education (e.g., Diploma, HNC)', and 'University education'.
- c) ONS asks "Are you a schoolchild or student in full-time education?" with response categories 'Yes' and 'No'. Two additional questions are, "Have you completed an apprenticeship?", "Have you achieved a qualification at degree level or above?". Another ONS question is "Have you achieved any other qualifications?" with four response categories (please see figure 6). Final question is "Have you previously served in the UK Armed Forces?" with response categories 'Yes, previously served in Regular Armed Forces', 'Yes, previously served in Reserve Armed Forces', and 'Or no'.
- d) UKRI does not ask a question.
- e) The literature review suggests informal education (Nind, 2016), and access to educational resources (Beyene et al., 2023) as useful additional indicators.

| | Response categories | Sub-categories | |
|-----------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|
| 1 | 1 GCSEs or Equivalent | 5 or more GCSEs (A* - C, 9 – 4), O levels (passes) or CSEs (grade 1) | |
| | | Any other GCSEs, O levels or CSEs (any grades) or Basic Skills course | |
| 2 AS, A level or equivalent | | 2 or more A levels, 4 or more AS levels | |
| | | 1 A level, 2 – 3 AS levels | |
| | | 1 AS level | |
| 3 NVQ or equivalent | | NVQ level 3, BTEC National, OND or ONC, City and Guilds Advanced Craft | |
| | | NVQ level 2, BTEC General, City and Guilds Craft | |
| | | NVQ level 1 | |
| 4 Or other no qua | Or other no qualifications | Any other qualifications, equivalent unknown | |
| | | No qualifications | |

Figure 6 Responses to ONS question

Table 15 A comparison of education qualification indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|------|----------------------------------|--------------------------------|------|---------------------------------|
| | Highest education level achieved | Highest level of qualification | | Informal education |
| | | | | Access to educational resources |

IROB recommends using "What is the highest education level you have attained?" with response categories from ONS (Figure 6), plus an additional response category of 'Higher education (degree/ masters/PhD)'.

Researchers can use art-based methods (e.g. Photovoice) in designing educational information on specific diseases (for example, diabetes self-management education) by giving participants a means to express their lived experiences (Robertson et al., 2022). Self-reported questions can be helpful in understanding the impact of a break in education in relation to a diagnosed condition like cancer (Braun et al., 2023).

16. General Health Indicator

- a) NIHR does not ask a question.
- b) HISG does not ask a question.
- c) ONS uses the question "*How is your health in general?*" with response categories 'Very good', 'Good', 'Fair', 'Bad', and 'Very bad'.
- d) UKRI asks no question.
- e) The literature review suggests indicator categories such as GP registration status (Szczepura et al., 2008), distance to the nearest GP surgery (Lewis and Longley, 2016) and health literacy (Bostock and Steptoe, 2012) could help explain some differences in general health. The Mental Health and Access to Care Survey in Canada asks a set of questions. Regarding health: *"In general, how is your health? Would you say:"* with response categories 'Excellent', 'Very good', 'Good', 'Fair', 'Poor', 'Don't know, refusal'. Information is asked regarding health now in comparison to a year ago using the question *"Compared to one year ago, how would you say your health is now?"* with response texts 'Much better now than 1 year ago', 'Somewhat better now (than 1 year ago)', 'About the same as 1 year ago', 'Somewhat worse now (than 1 year ago)', 'Don't know, refusal'. Similar questions are asked in relation to general mental health? *Would you say:"* with response categories 'Excellent', 'Very good', 'Good', 'Fair', 'Poor', 'Don't know, refusal'. A follow-up question about mental health now is asked in relation to a year ago using the question *"Compared to one year ago, how would you say:"* with response categories 'Excellent', 'Very good', 'Good', 'Fair', 'Poor', 'Don't know, refusal'. A follow-up question about mental health now is asked in relation to a year ago using the question *"Compared to one year ago, how would you say your mental health is now?"* with response texts 'Much better now than health now is asked in relation to a year ago using the question *"Compared to one year ago, how would you say:"* with response texts 'Much better now than health now is asked in relation to a year ago using the question *"Compared to one year ago, how would you say your mental health is now?"* with response texts 'Much better now than

1 year ago', 'Somewhat better now (than 1 year ago)', 'About the same as 1 year ago', 'Somewhat worse now (than 1 year ago)', 'Much worse now (than 1 year ago)', 'Don't know, refusal' (Canada, 2023).

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|------|------|----------------|------|------------------------------------|
| | | General health | | GP registration status |
| | | | | Distance to the nearest GP surgery |
| | | | | Health literacy |
| | | | | General mental health |

Table 16 A comparison of health indicator

IROB recommend using the following four questions to measure general health as follows with the same response categories from section e as above: 1. "In general, how is your health? Would you say:"; 2. "Compared to one year ago, how would you say your health is now?"; 3. "In general, how is your mental health? Would you say:"; and 4. "Compared to one year ago, how would you say your mental health? Would you say your mental health is now?".

Depending on the context of the research, asking about GP registration status, distance to the nearest GP surgery, and health literacy may be helpful in identifying gaps in disease prevalence and spatial analyses (Weimann et al., 2016). Considering hospital admission rates among various groups can add evidence to designing intervention programmes in public health (e.g. asthma hospitalisation and management) (De La Cruz et al., 2021). Comparing vaccination coverage among older and younger populations of diverse population groups in relation to different income levels is another possible indicator of general health in understanding health inequality in relation to pandemics (Peña et al., 2023). Researchers can ask for information about access to essential medicines⁸ as a signifier of unmet medicine needs in a study on the right to health among undocumented migrant populations, refugees and asylum seekers (Aljadeeah et al., 2024).

17. Carer status indicator

a) NIHR recommends the question "*Do you have any caring responsibilities?* (If you share care responsibilities equally then please answer as the primary carer):" with response categories 'Yes', 'No', 'Prefer not to say'. The follow up question is "If yes, please select all that apply"

⁸ The World Health Organisation defines essential medicines as 'those that satisfy the priority health care needs of a population' (WHO, 2023).

with response categories 'Primary carer of a child or children (under 18 years)', 'Primary carer of a child or children who is disabled or has a health condition, or illness, or temporary care needs (under 18 years)', 'Primary carer or assistant for a disabled adult or adults (18 years and over), 'Primary carer or assistant for an older person or people (65 years and over)', 'Secondary carer (another person carries out main caring role)', and 'Prefer not to say'.

- b) HISG does not ask a question.
- c) ONS asks the question "Do you look after, or give any help or support to, anyone because they have long-term physical or mental health conditions or illnesses, or problems related to old age?" with response categories 'No', 'Yes, 9 hours a week or less', 'Yes, 10 to 19 hours a week', 'Yes, 20 to 34 hours a week', 'Yes, 35 to 49 hours a week', and 'Yes, 50 or more hours a week'.
- d) UKRI questions on caring responsibilities are "Are you a parent or guardian of a child/children under the age of 18?" with response categories 'Yes', 'No' and 'Prefer not to say'. The follow up question is "If you answered 'Yes' to this question, please select the category which best corresponded to the number of hours of unpaid care they provided in a typical week:" with response categories '9 hours or less', '10 - 19 hours', '20 - 34 hours', '35 - 49 hours', 'Over 50 hours', and 'Prefer not to say'.
- e) We found nothing additional to report from the literature review.

Table 17 A comparison of carer status indicator

| NIHR | HISG | ONS | UKRI | Literature |
|-------------------------|------|--------------------------|-------------------------|------------|
| Caring responsibilities | | Provision of unpaid care | Caring responsibilities | |

IROB recommends using the question "Do you look after, or give any help or support to, anyone because they have long-term physical or mental health conditions or illnesses, or problems related to old age?" with response categories 'Yes', 'No', 'Prefer not to say'. The follow up question is "If yes, please select all that apply" with response categories 'Primary carer of a child or children (under 18 years)', 'Primary carer of a child or children who is disabled or has a health condition, or illness, or temporary care needs (under 18 years)', 'Primary carer or assistant for a disabled adult or adults (18 years and over), 'Primary carer or assistant for an older person or people (65 years and over)', 'Secondary carer (another person carries out main caring role)', and 'Prefer not to say'. In addition, accurate data on caring hours can be collected using the question "If you answered 'Yes' to this question, please select the category which best corresponds to the number of hours of unpaid care they provide in a typical week:" with response categories '9 hours or less', '10 - 19 hours', '20 - 34 hours', '35 - 49 hours', 'Over 50 hours', and 'Prefer not to say'.

In the paediatric study context, a researcher needs to include families from diverse backgrounds (Fisher et al., 2024). In relation to carer status, researchers need to consider the possibility of limited diversity in the study sample if they are running a single-centre study. Moreover, recall bias can be a potential

issue if participants are asked to reflect on their past experiences (Flewelling et al., 2022). Researchers need to critically think about the suitability and level of inclusivity of universally used questionnaires (e.g. The Ages and Stages Questionnaire-3) in non-English speaking and low-income settings (Colbert et al., 2021). Reporting recruitment strategies of carers can help in designing interventions targeting both patient and carer in behavioural trials involving both patients and carer (Trivedi et al., 2013). Conducting longitudinal studies about carers can help researchers understand how caring responsibilities change over time in relation to other indicators such as gender and change in relationship status (Houde, 2002).

Key considerations for inclusive research

Some caveats about the report: This report is an evolving piece of work, with new evidence being added annually. This report is presented as a set of recommendations for helping researchers understand the inclusiveness of their research. Depending on the characteristics of sample population/laboratory sample, researchers can select any number of indicators to collect/monitor in their research design if it is feasible. This report is not a comprehensive document for all the indicators related to health research. There may also be research area/context specific indicators. We will review this list annually and update it with the most relevant new indicators. Researchers need to be aware of these developments while interpreting the recommendations from this report. We have not considered all the research methods and every type of research study in conceiving the report, and it is written for the research context in the UK. The researchers leading individual studies need to consider the IROB recommendations in terms of embedding inclusivity across all stages of the research lifecycle, including the research question and design, the participants recruited, the research methods, data collection and analysis, and dissemination of findings. The following table summarises the key considerations researchers should think about when choosing indicators to collect/monitor during their research to help improve inclusivity.

Table 18 Key considerations

Aspects of a recommended indicator question may be applicable to another indicator.

Anticipate and allocate additional time and resources for inclusive research design and its implementation.

Consider the cultural competency of the research workforce and provide training opportunities for researching sensitive topics/conditions.

Provide a self-reporting option for relevant survey questions with 'Prefer not to say' response.

See the task of explaining the purpose of the research and why the data is being collected in recruitment documents in accessible language(s) and media to English and non-English speaking groups as embedded in transparent research practice and significant for reducing the rate of dropouts. Assess the trust level of diverse groups regarding official data on the research topic.

Consider the mode of data collection: self-reporting or not; selection bias; recollection bias, social desirability bias in collected data.

Consider strengths and limits of the intended method in terms of generalisability and in relation to inclusivity of the research sample.

Collect data to monitor the inclusivity of study participants till completion of the project.

Consider approaches like intersectionality, creative and community-based methods.

Consider data collection mode (remote, self-administered, led by a researcher) and compensation system in place for research participation.

Include Patient and Public Involvement and Engagement (PPIE) in the entire research cycle, especially during the design of data collection instruments.

Consider curating and presenting the anonymised and non-linked data for inclusivity monitoring during and after the research lifecycle.

Conclusion

This report is recommended to be used by researchers across MBRC, MCRF, MHDRC and MHRC from the earliest stages of starting their research. It gives a detailed description of inclusive demographic questions that may be used for quantitative, qualitative and mixed-methods studies. Using these questions will improve data quality on socio-demographic and economic indicators. Updating and outlining the culturally sensitive questions across sample population characteristics helps the researcher to report on diversity and monitor it in studies during and beyond the research cycle. Ensuring a comprehensive ethical approach in the collection of these data in research and monitoring of participation amplifies the relevance and acceptability of research findings. This report encourages researchers to take up inclusivity and cultural competency skills training. By considering this report as a living document, researchers can reflect on their research design to anticipate the methodological and practical considerations for inclusive health research. These indicator questions and response categories have been updated based on a new literature review in a way that promotes research inclusion and to help researchers collect demographic data that reflects the population they work in and with. We encourage BRC, CRF, HDRC and HRC researchers to regularly review their chosen demographic questions to ensure they reflect inclusive, current terminology that accurately represents individuals' identities.

A summary of the updates in the indicator report 2024 is as follows. Column 2 shows the sub-indicators included in the 2023 report. Column 3 provides the additional sub-indicators found in the new literature search.

| Main Indicator | Sub-indicators (2023) | Additional sub-indicators (2024) | |
|----------------|---|--|--|
| 1. Age | Year of birth Age group/Age range Age at key life events | Age of onsetGenerational cohort | |
| 2. Disability | Disability status Severity of disability Disability impact on everyday life Assistive devices or accommodations used | Type of disabilityNumber of conditions or illnesses | |

Table 19 Update to the list of indicators

| | Access to services or accommodations | |
|--|--|---|
| 3. Gender | The term to describe gender Identifying as trans Gender identity Medical interventions received or Gender reassignment | |
| 4. Sexual orientation | • The term to describe sexual orientation | |
| 5. Sex | Biological sexLegal sex | |
| 6. Ethnicity | Ethnic group | |
| National identity or nationality | Country of birthCountry of origin or ancestry | Generational statusType of residence permit/visa |
| 8. Language | Main language | Proficiency in EnglishMultiple main languages in household |
| 9. Parental leave and caring responsibility | Adoption, maternity, paternity leave Parental bereavement Leave Shared parental leave Pregnancy status Antenatal care received Breastfeeding status | |
| 10. Religion or belief | Multi-religion household | Spiritual practice, existential view or unaffiliated religion |
| 11. Marriage and civil partnership | Information on partner | Multiple relationship with consent of partners |
| 12. Geographic location | First part of the postcode Workplace address and method of travel Urban/rural | Residential addressFull postcode |
| 13. Employment/income | Occupation Economic activity status Job title Employment history Main job Household income | |
| 14. Household | | Homelessness |
| 15. Education level | Highest education level achieved Highest level of qualification Informal education Access to educational resources | |
| 16. General Health | GP registration status Distance to the nearest GP surgery Health literacy | General mental health |
| 17. Carer status | Caring responsibilitiesProvision of unpaid care | |

Inclusive health research is the cornerstone of an equitable and fair health system. The EDI strategies of NIHR and UKRI suggest a way forward for identifying indicators of inclusivity across society. This report recommends the questions (and answer categories, where appropriate) that could be used for both the well-known and less-known indicators to support the community-centered efforts of IROB for the MBRC, MCRF, MHDRC and MHRC across their various geographical footprints.

Acknowledgement

Special thanks to Donna Shrestha, Tabo Akafekwa, and Amany A. Salem for their feedback during the writing of this report.

References

- Armstrong, M., et al. (2022). 'Trust and inclusion during the covid-19 pandemic: Perspectives from black and south asian people living with dementia and their carers in the uk' *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 37 (3). DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.5689</u> Available at: <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/gps.5689</u>.
- Arweck, E. & Nesbitt, E. (2010). 'Close encounters? The intersection of faith and ethnicity in mixed faith families' *Journal of Beliefs & Values*, 31 (1), pp. 39-52. DOI: 10.1080/13617671003666696 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13617671003666696</u>.
- Ayo-Yusuf, O. A., Reddy, P. S., van Wyk, P. J. & van den Borne, B. W. (2007). 'Household smoking as a risk indicator for caries in adolescents' permanent teeth' *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 41 (3), pp. 309-311. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.04.012</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1054139X0700184X</u>.
- Badgett, M. L., et al. (2014). 'Best practices for asking questions to identify transgender and other gender minority respondents on population-based surveys (geniuss)' *The GenIUSS Group, UCLA Williams Institute*.
- Baldridge, D. C. & Kulkarni, M. (2017). 'The shaping of sustainable careers post hearing loss: Toward greater understanding of adult onset disability, disability identity, and career transitions' *Human Relations*, 70 (10), pp. 1217-1236.
- Bauer, G. R., Braimoh, J., Scheim, A. I. & Dharma, C. (2017). 'Transgender-inclusive measures of sex/gender for population surveys: Mixed-methods evaluation and recommendations' *PloS one*, 12 (5), p. e0178043.
- Benavides, F. G., Benach, J., Diez-Roux, A. V. & Roman, C. (2000). 'How do types of employment relate to health indicators? Findings from the second european survey on working conditions' *Journal* of Epidemiology & Community Health, 54 (7), pp. 494-501.
- Benítez-Silva, H., et al. (2004). 'How large is the bias in self-reported disability?' Journal of Applied Econometrics, 19 (6), pp. 649-670. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jae.797</u> Available at: <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/jae.797</u>.
- Beyene, W. M., Mekonnen, A. T. & Giannoumis, G. A. (2023). 'Inclusion, access, and accessibility of educational resources in higher education institutions: Exploring the ethiopian context' International Journal of Inclusive Education, 27 (1), pp. 18-34. DOI: 10.1080/13603116.2020.1817580 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2020.1817580.
- Bibbins-Domingo, K., Helman, A. & Dzau, V. J. (2022). 'The imperative for diversity and inclusion in clinical trials and health research participation' *JAMA*, 327 (23), pp. 2283-2284. DOI: 10.1001/jama.2022.9083 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2022.9083</u> (Accessed: 7/17/2023).
- Blaser, B. & Ladner, R. E. (2020). 'Why is data on disability so hard to collect and understand?', 2020 Research on Equity and Sustained Participation in Engineering, Computing, and Technology (RESPECT), 10-11 March 2020 2020. pp. 1-8.
- Boehmer, U., Jesdale, B. M., Streed Jr, C. G. & Agénor, M. (2022). 'Intersectionality and cancer survivorship: Sexual orientation and racial/ethnic differences in physical and mental health outcomes among female and male cancer survivors' *Cancer*, 128 (2), pp. 284-291. DOI:

https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.33915

at:

https://acsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/cncr.33915.

- Bostock, S. & Steptoe, A. (2012). 'Association between low functional health literacy and mortality in older adults: Longitudinal cohort study' *BMJ*, 344 p. e1602. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.e1602 Available at: <u>https://www.bmj.com/content/bmj/344/bmj.e1602.full.pdf</u>.
- Braun, I., et al. (2023). 'Changes, challenges and support in work, education and finances of adolescent and young adult (aya) cancer survivors: A qualitative study' *European Journal of Oncology Nursing*, 64 p. 102329. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejon.2023.102329</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1462388923000637</u>.
- Bravo-Moreno, A. (2021). 'The intersection of reproductive, work-life balance and early-education and care policies: 'Solo' mothers by choice in the uk and spain' *Social Sciences*, 10 (12), p. 458. Available at: <u>https://www.mdpi.com/2076-0760/10/12/458</u>.
- Bruce, L., Farrow, D. & Raynor, A. (2013). 'Performance milestones in the development of expertise: Are they critical?' *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 25 (3), pp. 281-297. DOI: 10.1080/10413200.2012.725704 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200.2012.725704</u>.
- Cameron, J. J. & Stinson, D. A. (2019). 'Gender (mis)measurement: Guidelines for respecting gender diversity in psychological research' *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 13 (11), p. e12506. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12506</u> Available at: <u>https://compass.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/spc3.12506</u>.
- Cardemil, E. V. & Battle, C. L. (2003). 'Guess who's coming to therapy? Getting comfortable with conversations about race and ethnicity in psychotherapy' *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 34 (3), p. 278.
- Cuijpers, P., et al. (2020). 'Psychotherapy for depression across different age groups: A systematic review and meta-analysis' *JAMA Psychiatry*, 77 (7), pp. 694-702. DOI: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0164 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0164</u> (Accessed: 10/8/2024).
- Daitch, V., et al. (2022). 'Underrepresentation of women in randomized controlled trials: A systematic review and meta-analysis' *Trials*, 23 (1), p. 1038. DOI: 10.1186/s13063-022-07004-2 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-022-07004-2</u>.
- Dempsey, N., et al. (2010). 'Elements of urban form', in Jenks, M. & Jones, C. (eds.) *Dimensions of the sustainable city*. Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands, pp. 21-51.
- Docherty, J. R., et al. (2019). 'Sex: A change in our guidelines to authors to ensure that this is no longer an ignored experimental variable' *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 176 (21), pp. 4081-4086. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/bph.14761</u> Available at: https://bpspubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/bph.14761.
- Education, D. f. (2018). Evaluation of measures of socio-economic background: Department for Education. [Online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment dat</u> <u>a/file/713739/Annex A- Evaluation of measures of Socio-economic background.pdf</u> (Accessed: 30 October 2024).
- Eid, E. (1970). 'Follow-up study of physical growth of children who had excessive weight gain in first six months of life' *Br Med J*, 2 (5701), pp. 74-76.
- Ellaway, A. & Macintyre, S. (1998). 'Does housing tenure predict health in the uk because it exposes people to different levels of housing related hazards in the home or its surroundings?' *Health & Place*, 4 (2), pp. 141-150. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1353-8292(98)00006-9</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1353829298000069</u>.

- Elsworth, G. R., Beauchamp, A. & Osborne, R. H. (2016). 'Measuring health literacy in community agencies: A bayesian study of the factor structure and measurement invariance of the health literacy guestionnaire (hlg)' BMC health services research, 16 pp. 1-14.
- Fernandez-Lazaro, C. I., et al. (2019). 'Adherence to treatment and related factors among patients with chronic conditions in primary care: A cross-sectional study' BMC FAMILY PRACTICE, 20 (1). DOI: 10.1186/s12875-019-1019-3.
- Fisher, R. S., et al. (2024). 'The study of psychosocial outcomes of parents bereaved by pediatric illness: A scoping review of methodology and sample composition' Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 49 207-223. DOI: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsae008 (3), pp. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsae008 (Accessed: 10/24/2024).
- Flanagin, A., Frey, T., Christiansen, S. L. & Committee, A. M. o. S. (2021). 'Updated guidance on the reporting of race and ethnicity in medical and science journals' JAMA, 326 (7), pp. 621-627. DOI: 10.1001/jama.2021.13304 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021.13304 (Accessed: 6/15/2023).
- Flores, G. & Tomany-Korman, S. C. (2008). 'The language spoken at home and disparities in medical and dental health, access to care, and use of services in us children' Pediatrics, 121 (6), pp. e1703e1714. DOI: 10.1542/peds.2007-2906 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2007-2906 (Accessed: 10/19/2024).
- Frankena, T. K., et al. (2019). 'A consensus statement on how to conduct inclusive health research' Journal of Intellectual Disability Research, 63 (1), pp. 1-11. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/jir.12486 Available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/jir.12486.
- Gao, M., Kortum, P. & Oswald, F. L. (2020). 'Multi-language toolkit for the system usability scale' International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction, 36 (20), pp. 1883-1901. DOI: 10.1080/10447318.2020.1801173 Available at:

https://doi.org/10.1080/10447318.2020.1801173.

- Gebert, P., et al. (2021). 'Characteristics and patient-reported outcomes associated with dropout in severely affected oncological patients: An exploratory study' BMC Medical Research Methodology, 21 NA. Available at: p. http://dx.doi.org.manchester.idm.oclc.org/10.1186/s12874-021-01259-0 (Accessed: 2024/10/14/).
- Gibson-Helm, M., Boyle, J., Block, A. & Teede, H. (2014). 'Use of country of birth as an indicator of refugee background in health datasets' BMC Medical Research Methodology, 14 (1), p. 27. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2288-14-27 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-14-27.
- Gimeno-Feliu, L. A., et al. (2019). 'The definition of immigrant status matters: Impact of nationality, country of origin, and length of stay in host country on mortality estimates' BMC Public Health, 19 (1), p. 247. DOI: 10.1186/s12889-019-6555-1 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-6555-1.
- Gregory, S., et al. (2018). 'Research participants as collaborators: Background, experience and policies from the prevent dementia and epad programmes' Dementia, 17 (8), pp. 1045-1054. DOI: 10.1177/1471301218789307 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/1471301218789307 (Accessed: 2024/11/09).
- Greiner, T. (2014). 'Exclusive breastfeeding: Measurement and indicators' International Breastfeeding Journal, 9 (1), p. 18. DOI: 10.1186/1746-4358-9-18 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1186/1746-4358-9-18.

- GSS National identity harmonised standard. Available at: https://analysisfunction.civilservice.gov.uk/policy-store/national-identity-harmonisedstandard/ (Accessed: 18 October 2024).
- Hewett, R., Douglas, G., McLinden, M. & Keil, S. (2017). 'Developing an inclusive learning environment for students with visual impairment in higher education: Progressive mutual accommodation and learner experiences in the united kingdom' *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 32 (1), pp. 89-109. DOI: 10.1080/08856257.2016.1254971 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2016.1254971
- Holguin, F., et al. (2005). 'Country of birth as a risk factor for asthma among mexican americans' *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 171 (2), pp. 103-8. DOI: 10.1164/rccm.200402-143OC.
- HRC *Our impact*. Available at: <u>https://hrc-emergency.nihr.ac.uk/our-impact/</u> (Accessed: 09 November 2024).
- Hughes, J. L., Camden, A. A. & Yangchen, T. (2016). 'Rethinking and updating demographic questions: Guidance to improve descriptions of research samples' *Psi Chi Journal of Psychological Research*, 21 (3), pp. 138-151.
- Hughes, J. L., et al. (2022). 'Guidance for researchers when using inclusive demographic questions for
surveys: Improved and updated questions' *Psi Chi Journal of Psychological Research*, 27 (4), pp.
232-255.232-255.Availableat:

https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.psichi.org/resource/resmgr/journal 2022/27 4 Winter22.pdf.

- Husain, N., et al. (2024). 'Efficacy of a culturally adapted, cognitive behavioural therapy-based intervention for postnatal depression in british south asian women (roshni-2): A multicentre, randomised controlled trial' *The Lancet*, 404 (10461), pp. 1430-1443. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(24)01612-X Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(24)01612-X</u> (Accessed: 2024/10/18).
- James, S. E., Herman, J. L., Rankin, S., Keisling, M., Mottet, L., & Anafi, M. (2016). *The report of the 2015 u.S. Transgender survey*: National Center for Transgender Equality. [Online]. Available at: <u>https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS-Full-Report-Dec17.pdf</u>.
- Keane, A., et al. (2023). 'Understanding who is and isn't involved and engaged in health research: Capturing and analysing demographic data to diversify patient and public involvement and engagement' *Research Involvement and Engagement*, 9 (1), pp. 1-20.
- Kern, M. L. & Friedman, H. S. (2009). 'Early educational milestones as predictors of lifelong academic achievement, midlife adjustment, and longevity' *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 30 (4), pp. 419-430. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2008.12.025</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0193397308001597</u>.
- Kingston, L. N., Cohen, E. F. & Morley, C. P. (2010). 'Debate: Limitations on universality: The "right to health" and the necessity of legal nationality' *BMC International Health and Human Rights*, 10 (1), p. 11. DOI: 10.1186/1472-698X-10-11 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-698X-10-11</u>.
- Landes, S. D. & London, A. S. (2018). 'Self-reported adhd and adult health in the united states' *Journal of Attention Disorders*, 25 (1), pp. 3-13. DOI: 10.1177/1087054718757648 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054718757648</u> (Accessed: 2024/10/09).
- Laster, L. (1997). 'The milestones of aging' *Hospital Practice*, 32 (10), pp. 45-46. DOI: 10.1080/21548331.1997.11443578 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/21548331.1997.11443578.
- Lazaro, G. (2023). 'When positive is negative: Health literacy barriers to patient access to clinical laboratory test results' *The Journal of Applied Laboratory Medicine*, 8 (6), pp. 1133-1147. DOI:

10.1093/jalm/jfad045 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jalm/jfad045</u> (Accessed: 10/19/2024).

- Levandowski, B. A., Pro, G. C., Rietberg-Miller, S. B. & Camplain, R. (2024). 'We are complex beings: Comparison of statistical methods to capture and account for intersectionality' *BMJ Open*, 14 (1), p. e077194. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2023-077194 Available at: http://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/14/1/e077194.abstract.
- Lewis, D. J. & Longley, P. A. (2016). 'Patterns of patient registration with primary health care in the uk national health service', *Geographies of health, disease and well-being*: Routledge, pp. 261-271.
- Lindgren, A., Björk, J., Stroh, E. & Jakobsson, K. (2010). 'Adult asthma and traffic exposure at residential address, workplace address, and self-reported daily time outdoor in traffic: A two-stage casecontrol study' *BMC Public Health*, 10 (1), p. 716. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2458-10-716 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-10-716</u>.
- Liversidge, H. M., Smith, B. H. & Maber, M. (2010). 'Bias and accuracy of age estimation using developing teeth in 946 children' *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*, 143 (4), pp. 545-554. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ajpa.21349</u> Available at: <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/ajpa.21349</u>.
- Long, Q., et al. (2011). 'Patient medical costs for tuberculosis treatment and impact on adherence in china: A systematic review' *BMC Public Health*, 11 (1), p. 393. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2458-11-393 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-11-393.
- MacLennan, D. L., Plahovinsak, J. L., MacLennan, R. J. & Jones, C. T. (2023). 'Clinical trial site perspectives and practices on study participant diversity and inclusion' *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 113 (3), pp. 670-679. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1002/cpt.2817 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1002/cpt.2817
- Manley, M. H., Diamond, L. M. & van Anders, S. M. (2015). 'Polyamory, monoamory, and sexual fluidity: A longitudinal study of identity and sexual trajectories' *Psychology of sexual orientation and gender diversity.*, 2 (2), pp. 168-180. DOI: 10.1037/sgd0000098.
- Mann, D. R. & Honeycutt, T. C. (2013). 'Is timing everything? Disability onset of youth and their outcomes as young adults' *Journal of Disability Policy Studies*, 25 (2), pp. 117-129. DOI: 10.1177/1044207313484176 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/1044207313484176 (Accessed: 2024/10/04).
- Marini, S., et al. (2020). 'Adversity exposure during sensitive periods predicts accelerated epigenetic aging in children' *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 113 p. 104484. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.104484</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0306453019304755</u>.
- Mattina, G. F. & Steiner, M. (2016). 'The need for inclusion of sex and age of onset variables in genetic association studies of obsessive–compulsive disorder: Overview' *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 67 pp. 107-116. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2016.01.012 Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0278584616300124.
- McGlothen-Bell, K., Greene, M. Z., Hunt, G. & Crawford, A. D. (2023). 'Intersectional examination of gender-inclusive care and women's health' *Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic & Neonatal Nursing*, 52 (6), pp. 442-453. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jogn.2023.08.007</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0884217523002411</u>.
- Mechanic, M. B. & Pole, N. (2013). 'Methodological considerations in conducting ethnocultrally sensitive research on intimate partner abuse and its multidimensional consequences' *Sex Roles*, 69 (3), pp. 205-225. DOI: 10.1007/s11199-012-0246-z Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-012-0246-z

- Melugbo, D. U., et al. (2021). 'Why inclusion matters: Understanding how types of disabilities, sociodemographic characteristics and occupational aspirations influence employment opportunities among persons living with disabilities' *Vision*, 26 (4), pp. 491-503. DOI: 10.1177/09722629211003693 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/09722629211003693</u> (Accessed: 2024/10/06).
- Mitani, A. A., Mercaldo, N. D., Haneuse, S. & Schildcrout, J. S. (2021). 'Survey design and analysis considerations when utilizing misclassified sampling strata' *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 21 (1), p. 145. DOI: 10.1186/s12874-021-01332-8 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-021-01332-8</u>.
- Mohan, V., et al. (2008). 'Urban rural differences in prevalence of self-reported diabetes in india—the who–icmr indian ncd risk factor surveillance' *Diabetes research and clinical practice*, 80 (1), pp. 159-168.
- Möhring, K. (2015). 'Employment histories and pension incomes in europe' European Societies, 17 (1),

 pp.
 3-26.
 DOI:
 10.1080/14616696.2014.934874
 Available
 at:

 https://doi.org/10.1080/14616696.2014.934874.
 Available
 at:
- Morgan, A. C., et al. (2022). 'Socioeconomic roots of academic faculty' Nature Human Behaviour, 6 (12),

 pp.
 1625-1633.
 DOI:
 10.1038/s41562-022-01425-4
 Available
 at:

 https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-022-01425-4.
 Available
 at:
 10.1038/s41562-022-01425-4
- Morgan, R. E., et al. (2020). 'Updates on terminology of sexual orientation and gender identity survey measures'. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.21949/1529889</u> Available at: <u>https://rosap.ntl.bts.gov/view/dot/72815</u>.
- Morison, L. A., et al. (2004). 'How experiences and attitudes relating to female circumcision vary according to age on arrival in britain: A study among young somalis in london' *Ethnicity & Health*, 9 (1), pp. 75-100. DOI: 10.1080/1355785042000202763 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/1355785042000202763
- Mude, W., et al. (2021). 'Racial disparities in covid-19 pandemic cases, hospitalisations, and deaths: A systematic review and meta-analysis' *J Glob Health*, 11 p. 05015. DOI: 10.7189/jogh.11.05015.
- NIHR (2021). Best research for best health: The next chapter. [Online]. Available at: <u>https://www.nihr.ac.uk/documents/about-us/best-research-for-best-health-the-next-</u> <u>chapter.pdf</u>.
- Nind, M. (2016). 'Inclusive research as a site for lifelong learning: Participation in learning communities' *Studies in the Education of Adults*, 48 (1), pp. 23-37. DOI: 10.1080/02660830.2016.1155847 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02660830.2016.1155847</u>.
- Nolan, C. J., Roepke, T. A. & Perreault, M. L. (2023). 'Beyond the binary: Gender inclusivity in
schizophrenia research' *Biological Psychiatry*. DOI:
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2023.03.018
Available at:
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0006322323011691.
- Nunn, J. S., et al. (2021). 'Involving elderly research participants in the co-design of a future multigenerational cohort study' *Research Involvement and Engagement*, 7 (1), p. 23. DOI: 10.1186/s40900-021-00271-4 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40900-021-00271-4</u>.
- NZ, S., NZ, S. (2019). *Statistical standard for sexual identity*. Available at: <u>https://www.stats.govt.nz/assets/News/Sexual-identity-standard.pdf</u>.
- Observatory, L. D. (2016). People with learning disabilities in england 2015: Main report. Public Health England London, UK.
- ONS Health and unpaid care question development for census 2021. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/planningforcensus2021/questiondevelopment/healthandunpa idcarequestiondevelopmentforcensus2021 (Accessed: 20 October 2024).

- ONS, Statistics, O. f. N. (2016). The 2021 census assessment of initial user requirements on content for england and wales: Language topic report. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2 021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport11language.pdf (Accessed: 19 October 2024).
- Pho, A. T., et al. (2023). 'Asking sexual orientation and gender identity on health surveys: Findings from cognitive interviews in the united states across sexual orientations and genders' SSM Qualitative Research in Health, 4 p. 100344. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2023.100344</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2667321523001282</u>.
- Plett, P., et al. (2024). 'Belonging through meaningful activity in the transition from unhoused to housed'PLoSONE,19p.e0310701.Availableat:http://dx.doi.org.manchester.idm.oclc.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0310701 (Accessed:2024/10/28/).
- Quattroni, P., Routen, A., Alderman, J., Argent, C., Cusworth, S., Dambha-Miller, H., Denniston, A., Drummond, R., Ganguli, P., Hamilton, N., Ideh, U., Khalid, S., Kwok, A. C. H., Laws, E., Liu3, X., Nafilyan, V., Palmer, J., Pineda-Moncusí, M., Sampri, A., ... Khunti, K. (2024). *Enhancing diversity and quality in health data*: Zenodo. [Online]. Available at: https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.13890530.
- Rich-Edwards, J. W., et al. (2018). 'Sex and gender differences research design for basic, clinical, and population studies: Essentials for investigators' *Endocrine Reviews*, 39 (4), pp. 424-439. DOI: 10.1210/er.2017-00246 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2017-00246</u> (Accessed: 10/16/2024).
- Richards, S. J., Kirkby, J. G. & Currie, I. D. (2006). 'The importance of year of birth in two-dimensional mortality data' *British Actuarial Journal*, 12 (1), pp. 5-38. DOI: 10.1017/S1357321700004682 Available at:

https://www.cambridge.org/core/product/D6F92735CD93C285181386697EA9508A.

- Richman, I. B., et al. (2010). 'European population substructure correlates with systemic lupus erythematosus endophenotypes in north americans of european descent' *Genes & Immunity*, 11 (6), pp. 515-521. DOI: 10.1038/gene.2009.80 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1038/gene.2009.80.
- Roberts, G. W., et al. (2007). 'Language awareness in the bilingual healthcare setting: A national survey' *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 44 (7), pp. 1177-1186. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2006.03.019</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0020748906001179</u>.
- Robertson, M., et al. (2022). "I could have stood a little more education rather than just: 'Hey, you're diabetic man, make the best out of it'": Revisioning diabetes self-management education for older adults' *Research on Aging*, 45 (7-8), pp. 563-573. DOI: 10.1177/01640275221138968 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/01640275221138968</u> (Accessed: 2024/11/15).
- Ronzi, S., et al. (2023). 'Intersectionality and public understandings of health inequity in england: Learning from the views and experiences of young adults' *Public Health*, 222 pp. 147-153. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2023.07.002</u> <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0033350623002329</u>.
- Rose, A. & Oxlad, M. (2022). 'The lead up to loss: How context shapes lgbtq+ experiences of pregnancy loss' *LGBTQ+ Family: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, 18 (3), pp. 241-261. DOI: 10.1080/27703371.2022.2089308 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/27703371.2022.2089308.

- Samuels, E. A., et al. (2022). 'Mapping emergency department asthma visits to identify poor-quality housing in new haven, ct, USA: A retrospective cohort study' *The Lancet Public Health*, 7 (8), pp. e694-e704.
- Schlotheuber, A. & Hosseinpoor, A. R. (2022). 'Summary measures of health inequality: A review of existing measures and their application' Int J Environ Res Public Health, 19 (6). DOI: 10.3390/ijerph19063697.
- Scotland, S. T. I. M., Scotland, G. R. O. f. (2009). 2011 census question testing the national identity question (2009). Available at: <u>https://www.scotlandscensus.gov.uk/media/3zkjsuhj/2011-census-national-identity-question.pdf</u> (Accessed: 18 October 2024).
- Settersten, R. A., Jr. & Hägestad, G. O. (1996 a). 'What's the latest? Cultural age deadlines for family transitions' *The Gerontologist*, 36 (2), pp. 178-188. DOI: 10.1093/geront/36.2.178 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/36.2.178</u> (Accessed: 10/30/2024).
- Settersten, R. A., Jr. & Hägestad, G. O. (1996 b). 'What's the latest? II. Cultural age deadlines for educational and work transitions1' *The Gerontologist*, 36 (5), pp. 602-613. DOI: 10.1093/geront/36.5.602 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/36.5.602</u> (Accessed: 10/30/2024).
- Settersten, R. A. & Mayer, K. U. (1997). 'The measurement of age, age structuring, and the life course' *Annual Review of Sociology*, 23 (Volume 23, 1997), pp. 233-261. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.23.1.233</u> <u>https://www.annualreviews.org/content/journals/10.1146/annurev.soc.23.1.233</u>.
- Shah, N. S. & Kandula, N. R. (2020). 'Addressing asian american misrepresentation and underrepresentation in research' *Ethnicity & disease*, 30 (3), p. 513.
- Skovlund, P. C., et al. (2020). 'The impact of patient involvement in research: A case study of the planning, conduct and dissemination of a clinical, controlled trial' *Research Involvement and Engagement*, 6 (1), p. 43. DOI: 10.1186/s40900-020-00214-5 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40900-020-00214-5</u>.
- Solmi, M., et al. (2022). 'Age at onset of mental disorders worldwide: Large-scale meta-analysis of 192 epidemiological studies' *Molecular Psychiatry*, 27 (1), pp. 281-295. DOI: 10.1038/s41380-021-01161-7 Available at: <u>https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85107317483&doi=10.1038%2fs41380-021-01161-</u> 7&partnerID=40&md5=723bccd44d9727d2d17afc83bf1e9955.
- Spanos, C., et al. (2021). 'The informed consent model of care for accessing gender-affirming hormone therapy is associated with high patient satisfaction' *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 18 (1), pp. 201-208. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2020.10.020</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1743609520309954</u>.
- Stern, M. C., et al. (2016). 'Variability in cancer risk and outcomes within us latinos by national origin and genetic ancestry' *Current epidemiology reports*, 3 pp. 181-190.
- Szczepura, A., Price, C. & Gumber, A. (2008). 'Breast and bowel cancer screening uptake patterns over 15 years for uk south asian ethnic minority populations, corrected for differences in sociodemographic characteristics' *BMC Public Health*, 8 (1), p. 346. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2458-8-346 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-8-346</u>.
- Tanderup, A., Lassen, A. T., Rosholm, J.-U. & Ryg, J. (2018). 'Disability and morbidity among older patients in the emergency department: A danish population-based cohort study' *BMJ Open*, 8 (12), p. e023803. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-023803 Available at: https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/bmjopen/8/12/e023803.full.pdf.
- Tate, C. C., Ledbetter, J. N. & Youssef, C. P. (2013). 'A two-question method for assessing gender categories in the social and medical sciences' *The Journal of Sex Research*, 50 (8), pp. 767-776.

at:

DOI: 10.1080/00224499.2012.690110 https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2012.690110.

- Taylor, M. M., et al. (2021). 'Inclusion of pregnant women in covid-19 treatment trials: A review and global call to action' *The Lancet Global Health*, 9 (3), pp. e366-e371. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(20)30484-8</u> Available at: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214109X20304848</u>.
- Tin Tin, S., et al. (2016). 'Internal living environment and respiratory disease in children: Findings from the growing up in new zealand longitudinal child cohort study' *Environmental Health*, 15 (1), p. 120. DOI: 10.1186/s12940-016-0207-z Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12940-016-0207-</u> z.
- Tomás, L. & Ravazzini, L. (2021). 'Inclusiveness plus mixed methods: An innovative research design on transnational practices of older adults' *The Gerontologist*, 62 (6), pp. 816-822. DOI: 10.1093/geront/gnab128 Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnab128</u> (Accessed: 10/18/2024).
- Trang, A., et al. (2024). 'Sociodemographic biases in a commercial ai model for intracranial hemorrhage detection' *Emergency Radiology*, 31 (5), pp. 713-723. DOI: 10.1007/s10140-024-02270-w Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10140-024-02270-w</u>.
- Waldenström, U., Cnattingius, S., Vixner, L. & Norman, M. (2017). 'Advanced maternal age increases the risk of very preterm birth, irrespective of parity: A population-based register study' *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, 124 (8), pp. 1235-1244. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/1471-0528.14368
 https://obgyn.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1471-0528.14368.
- WHO (2023). Who model list of essential medicines 23rd list, 2023. Available at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-MHP-HPS-EML-2023.02 (Accessed: 11 November 2024).
- Wu, J., Jiao, B. & Zhao, J. (2023). 'Gender disparities in blood pressure and the role of body mass index: A birth cohort analysis in china' *Journal of Epidemiology and Global Health*, 13 (3), pp. 485-494.
 DOI: 10.1007/s44197-023-00127-y Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s44197-023-00127-y</u>.
- Yu, S., Lin, S. & Strickland, B. (2015). 'Disparities in health care quality indicators among us children with special health care needs according to household language use' *International Journal of MCH and AIDS*, 4 (1), p. 3.

Appendix 1: Additional information on indicators and response categories

The following section is a list of less explored aspects of indicators for inclusive health research at the MBRC, MCRF, MHDRC and MHRC. This list is helpful for deciding which categories are important before starting an inclusive research project on a health topic. This is not a comprehensive list, and it will be modified in consultation with experts and patient representatives.

1. Age indicator

- Age at key life events:
- 1. Educational achievements: This could include completing primary school, secondary school, university, or any other educational milestones.
- 2. *Career milestones*: This could include starting a first job, reaching a certain level of seniority, or achieving a significant professional goal.
- 3. *Relationship milestones*: This could include first romantic relationship, first serious relationship, getting married, or having children.
- 4. *Personal milestones*: This could include moving out of the family home, buying a first car, or owning a home for the first time.
- 5. *Health milestones*: This could include recovering from a serious illness or injury, being diagnosed with a chronic condition, or becoming physically disabled.
- 6. *Travel milestones*: This could include taking a first trip abroad, visiting a particular country, or travelling for an extended period of time.
- 7. *Financial milestones*: This could include paying off debt, saving a certain amount of money, or reaching a particular net worth.
- 8. *Cultural milestones*: This could include participating in a significant cultural event or festival, such as a wedding, religious ceremony, or cultural celebration.
- 9. *Creative milestones*: This could include publishing a book, releasing an album, or exhibiting artwork for the first time.
- 10. *Athletic milestones*: This could include completing a marathon, reaching a certain level of athletic performance, or achieving a personal fitness goal.

2. Disability indicator

- Assistive devices or accommodations used:
- 1. Screen readers or Braille displays for people with visual impairments
- 2. Large print or high-contrast materials for people with visual impairments
- 3. Captioning or sign language interpretation for people with hearing impairments

- 4. Closed captioning or transcripts for videos or audio recordings for people with hearing impairments
- 5. Voice recognition or dictation software for people with motor impairments
- 6. Tactile graphics or 3D models for people with visual impairments
- 7. Assistive listening devices or amplification systems for people with hearing impairments
- 8. Alternate formats (e.g., PDF, Word, HTML) for electronic documents for people who use assistive technologies such as screen readers or text-to-speech software
- 9. Accessible web forms or online surveys that are designed to be navigated using keyboard or other input devices
- 10. Extended time or breaks for people with cognitive or attention impairments
- 11. Written or verbal instructions or prompts for people with cognitive impairments
- 12. Assistance from a caregiver or personal assistant for people with physical or cognitive impairments
- Access to services or accommodations:
- 1. Assistive technology (e.g., screen readers, hearing aids, speech-to-text software)
- 2. Accessible transportation (e.g., accessible parking spaces, ramps, lifts)
- 3. Sign language interpreters or other communication support services
- 4. Accessible formats (e.g., large print, Braille, audio, easy-read)
- 5. Personal support (e.g., attendant care, personal care assistants)
- 6. Flexible working arrangements (e.g., telecommuting, part-time hours)
- 7. Adaptations to physical environments (e.g., adjustable furniture, accessible washrooms, wheelchair ramps)
- 8. Accommodations for mental health needs (e.g., additional breaks, quiet workspaces)
- 9. Access to emotional or psychological support (e.g., counselling, therapy)
- 10. Accommodations for sensory needs (e.g., quiet spaces, sensory rooms)

3. Gender indicator

- Medical interventions received or gender reassignment:
- 1. Hormone replacement therapy (HRT): This involves taking hormones (testosterone or oestrogen) to bring a person's hormone levels in line with their gender identity.
- 2. Gender confirmation surgery: This refers to surgical procedures to alter a person's genitalia to match their gender identity.
- 3. Facial feminisation surgery (FFS): This refers to a series of surgical procedures designed to alter a person's facial features to create a more feminine appearance.
- 4. Breast augmentation or reduction surgery: This refers to surgical procedures to alter the size and shape of a person's breasts.
- 5. Voice therapy: This involves training to modify a person's voice to match their gender identity.

- 6. Electrolysis or laser hair removal: This refers to hair removal procedures to eliminate unwanted hair growth in areas like the face or chest.
- 7. Counselling or therapy: This can include individual or group counselling to help individuals navigate the social and emotional challenges of transitioning.
- 4. National identity or nationality indicator
 - 1. Passport held
 - 2. Age of arrival in the UK
 - 3. Length of residence
- 5. Language indicator
 - 1. Proficiency of Welsh